University of Nottingham

Turning Crisis into Opportunity:

Strategy to Grow a Sustainability Marketing Communications Unit Of Global Creative Agency

A Case Study of OgilvyEarth UK

Ву

Patchaya (Yammy) Teerawatsakul

Student ID: 4183337

2013

Master of Business Administration in Corporate Social Responsibility Nottingham University Business School "Insanity is doing the same thing over and over again and expecting different results"

– Albert Einstein

ABSTRACT

Since sustainability concept was developed, sustainability has not been able to evolve and become a mainstream practice. OgilvyEarth (OE) aims to bridge sustainability with mainstream business but it has recently faced challenges to its business viability. The objective of this paper is to develop a strategy for OE to turnaround its business and prove the viability of sustainable business. This paper assessed and evaluated OE's strategic position based on secondary and primary data from work placement with OE. While the overall market condition is beneficial for sustainability, OE's lack of visibility and reputation and disconnection with Ogilvy network and online media result in its underperformance. The recommendations for OE are to network with Ogilvy network, improve its online media channels, attending conferences, and better CRM. The foundations are team capacity and capability restructure and becoming a thought leader. The findings and recommendation can be generalised to apply for other sustainability company to improve performances and become mainstream.

KEY WORDS

Sustainability, sustainability marketing, sustainability marketing communications, marketing communications, marcomms, mainstream, creative industry, creative agency, boutique agency, public relations, advertising, competitor analysis, perceptual mapping, organic growth, business model, marketing plan, strategy house, strategy execution

ACRONYMS

OE	OgilvyEarth
OE UK	OgilvyEarth UK, based in London
OE NY	OgilvyEarth US, based in New York
OE SF	OgilvyEarth US, based in San Francisco
OE SA	OgilvyEarth South America, based in Cape Town
OE OZ	OgilvyEarth Australia, based in Sydney
OPR	Ogilvy Public Relations
O&M	Ogilvy & Mather, the Ogilvy's advertising agency
MarComms	Marketing Communications

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Although I always believe in the power of one, this piece of work would have never been completed if I worked alone. The past couple of months have been one of the most labouring periods of my life and yet made me realise how much 'love' could help people get through all the obstacle, one after another, without getting too tired to get up and move on. I have been thinking how I can say enough 'thank you' on this page. Having thought too much, I now only have a few hours left before submission time. So, please let me put it this way...

*Thank you Dad, Mom...*for trusting me and letting me come back here again, for the endless love you have been giving, for the best understanding no matter what I do, for your smiles during the tough time and for always having time for me even though it is in the middle of the night or the early of the dawn.

Thank you P'Shane... for the inspiration throughout my life, for the seed of hope and dream you have planted in my heart, for the trust you have always had in me, for the true and long advices no matter how far we are from each other. If it not because if you, I would not have such a strong dream and determination to strive for a position at Ogilvy. I made it!! And you are the best brother in the whole world!

Thank you Joe... for being here, for being so patient with me, for a hundred mugs of coffee you have made, for the bright smile when I was so tired, for the sacrifice of your time to bounce a million of ideas with me, and especially for the love that grows no matter how good or bad time we had. I am so sorry that I had to bring this work with me for all the trips we went and never spent enough proper time with you. I really cannot say enough to let you know how much I appreciated your support. Studying in the UK for this MBA and writing up this 20K+ words dissertation would be impossible without you.

Thank you Maggie... for helping me make the 0.01% possibility possible. Without you, the journey would not have begun.

Thank you Kathleen, for all your time and support, for making me love OgilvyEarth even before I joined the team, for all the sincere thoughts and for all the encouragement you gave.

Thank you Ollie and Harriet... you two made the team so enjoyable to work with. I liked your presence and will miss you.

Thank you P'Adhi... for the last minute advice and for the true friendship we have had all along. I hope you like the final work I have done.

And on top of everything...

Thank you Sally... for being the best supervisor ever. You have made my dream come true since you said yes to supervise my project. Thank you for all the Skypes, phone calls and emails, for the very sincere and straightforward feedbacks you gave, for your patience and kindness, and for supporting me until the last day of my work. I hope this work makes you smile and proud.

(It is still not perfect, but I so love it!)

"Love is the only thing you get more of by giving it away"

– unknown

Table of Contents

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	12
1.1 THE ROLE OF MNCs	12
1.2 OE AS THE MISSING PIECE	14
1.3 HOW OE WAS FORMED AND TRANSFORMED	14
1.4 THE MAIN PROBLEM AND BOARDROOM QUESTION	15
1.5 BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY FOR OE	15
1.6 THE CENTRAL QUESTION AND SPECIFIC RESEARCH AREAS	16
1.7 SIGNIFICANCE OF THIS RESEARCH	17
CHAPTER 2: METHODOLOGY AND FRAMEWORKS	18
2.1 METHODOLOGY	18
2.1.1 Approach for OE's Direct Competitors	18
2.1.2 Approach for OPR's Competitors	19
2.1.3 Approach for O&M's Competitors	20
2.2 FRAMEWORKS	21
2.2.1 5Cs	21
2.2.2 PEST	22
2.2.3 PORTER'S FIVE FORCE	22
2.2.4 SWOT	23
CHAPTER 3: LITERATURE REVIEW	24
3.1 DEFINITION OF SUSTAINABILITY	24
3.2 HISTORY OF SUSTAINABILITY	26
3.3 HISTORY OF CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY (CSR)	27
3.4 SUMMARY OF CHAPTER 3	28
CHAPTER 4: SUSTAINABILITY MARCOMMS MARKETPLACE (WHERE OE PLAYS)	29
4.1 PEST ANALYSIS ON SUSTAINABILITY MARCOMMS	29
4.1.1 Politics	29
4.1.2 Economics	30
4.1.3 Society	30
4.1.4 Technology	31
4.2 FIVE FORCES IN SUSTAINABILITY MARCOMMS INDUSTRY	33
4.2.1 Suppliers	33
4.2.2 Buyers/Clients	33
4.2.3 Substitutes	34
4.2.4 New entrants	34
4.2.5 Industry rivalry	35

4.2.6 Complements	35
4.2.7 Summary of Porter's Five Forces	
4.3 TREND OUTLOOK	
4.3.1 Megatrends	
4.3.2 Sustainability Trends	
4.3.3 Marketing Communications Trends	
4.3.4 Sustainability Marketing Communications Trends	
4.4 CASE STUDY FROM O&M	45
4.5 SUMMARY FOR CHAPTER 4	
CHAPTER 5: SITUATION ANALYSIS (HOW OE PLAYS)	
5.1 PUBLIC VIEW ON OE	
5.1.1 The Launch	
5.1.2 The Current Messages	
5.2 OE UK'S CURRENT BUSINESS MODEL	53
5.2.1 Product Offerings	53
5.2.2 Team & Product Delivery	54
5.2.3 Clients	55
5.3 OTHER OEs	
5.3.1 Commonalities of All OE's	
5.3.2 Marketing	
5.3.3 HR and Operations	
5.3.4 Finance	59
5.4 SUMMARY FOR CHAPTER 5	59
5.4.1 Strengths	61
5.4.2 Weaknesses	62
5.4.3 Opportunities	62
5.4.4 Threats	63
CHAPTER 6: COMPETITOR ANALYSIS (WHOM OE PLAYS AGAINST)	64
6.1 PERCEPTUAL MAPPING	64
6.2 PRODUCT OFFERINGS	66
6.3 OE's DIRECT COMPETITORS	68
6.3.1 Futerra	68
6.3.2 Context Group	70
6.3.3 GoodBrand	72
6.4 OPR's COMPETITORS	73
6.4.1 Edelman	73
6.4.2 Cohn & Wolfe	74
6.4.3 Hill+Knowlton Strategies	75
6.5 O&M's COMPETITORS	76

6.5.1 BBDO	77
6.5.2 Y&R	78
6.5.3 DRAFT FCB	79
6.5.4 Publicis Groupe & Saatchi & Saatchi S	80
6.6 MIXED AND OTHERS	81
6.6.1 SalterBaxter	81
6.6.2 The Hunting Dynasty	82
6.6.3 Institute for Sustainable Communication (ISC)	82
6.7 SUMMARY FOR CHAPTER 6	83
CHAPTER 7: CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS	84
CHAPTER 8: FURTHER DISCUSSION	91
8.1 LIMITATIONS	91
8.2 FUTURE RESEARCH	92
REFERENCE AND BIBLIOGRAPHY	94

List of Figures

Figure 1: Historical development of the CSR and sustainability debate	13
Figure 2: UK Sustainable Business Spending 2010-15	
Figure 3: PEST Analysis on Macro Sustainability & MarComms Environment	32
Figure 4: Google Search on Kathleen Enright	52
Figure 5: OgilvyEarth "Plug & Play"	
Figure 6: OE's Core Competencies and Key Product Offerings	
Figure 7: HBDI Whole Brain® Framework on OE UK Team Members	54
Figure 8: Organic Growth Opportunity for OE	55
Figure 9: : Commonalities and Differences Deck	57
Figure 10: SWOT Analysis on OE UK Team	60
Figure 11: Perceptual Mapping with regards to Suggested Positioning for OE	65
Figure 12: Product Offering Deck	67
Figure 13: Agency with Top Environmental Ads	76
Figure 14: The Strategy House	85
Figure 15: Immediate to Short-Term Strategy Execution (1/2)	
Figure 16: : Immediate to Short-Term Strategy Execution (2/2)	87

List of Table

Table 1: List of search terms to find a firm to advise on sustainability	19
Table 2: Definition of sustainability	
Table 3: Sustainability-Related Megatrends	38
Table 4: Sustainability Trends	39
Table 5: Marketing Communications Trends	43
Table 6: Sustainability Marketing Communications Trends	44
Table 7: What Ogilvy Earth was said to be at the time of the launch	47
Table 8: How OgilvyEarth defines itself in different platforms	50

It is still vivid in my memory although it happened over a year ago...

On 6th August 2012, I was interviewed by one of the leading UK Study consultant firms in Thailand after being granted the ICCSR full scholarship. The first question was overarching and asking what I hope to achieve from studying the MBA in CSR. Below is what I answered:

"There have been proven records of how irresponsible behaviours have caused us troubles, from exploited employees, poor working condition, unfair trade to climate change. I believe that MBA CSR will help me and fellow students find way to communicate and influence the executives in business sectors to balance the responsibility towards all spheres and learn how not to care only about the profitability but also ensure the corporations responsibility for its people and environment at a larger scale" (Teerawatsakul, Quoted in Hands-on, 2012)

These words still hold true in my mind.

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

CSR and sustainability emerged from different pasts at different times yet they share the same important future (Montiel, 2008). CSR has a longer history and originated from social concerns while sustainability or sustainable development emerged from environmental defence and debates (Loew et al, 2004). Both of the terms have many overlapping concepts which can be illustrated in Figure 1. Nicolopoulou's (2011: 525) research also states that CSR and sustainability both adopt the concept of triple bottom line representing economic, social, environmental aspects of accountability (Dahlsrud, 2006; Matten and Moon, 2005) when linking to real business practices.

However, after a number of decades, 'CSR/sustainability people' are still struggling to convince businesses to give more concerns on social and environmental impacts on the business rather than purely focusing on its financial aspect (reference). Many of both academic and non-academic attempts have been done in order to promote CSR/sustainability by linking it to back to financial gains (Business Green, 2013; Schaltegger & Lüdeke-Freund, 2013; Vij, 2013) but the movement is still not up to the speed and strength to make a radical change.

What catalyst is missing?

1.1 THE ROLE OF MNCs

During the past year, the author has observed, discussed, and attended a number of CSR/sustainability related functions in order to hear the views and exchange the ideas on how 'CSR/sustainability people' can make a change in the business world. Interestingly, the decade when strong interest in CSR began to grow also coincides with the emergence of multinational corporates (MNCs) as stated in Whelan et al (2009: 367-83) that the end of World War II gave rise to MNCs, those amongst big players shaping the world today (Cohen, 2007). This may convey the directive message that MNCs will be once again put under the spotlight and, under the growing institutional pressures, have to act or even lead on CSR and sustainability initiatives and commitments.

Who can then come to intervene and communicate between the 'CSR/sustainability people' and the MNCs or business minds?



Figure 1: Historical development of the CSR and sustainability debate (Loew et al, 2004)

1.2 OE AS THE MISSING PIECE

There seems to be the light at the end of the tunnel when OgilvyEarth (OE) was founded in 2009 as "Ogilvy's global sustainability marketing consultancy" (Ogilvy UK, 2011) and legally is a unit of Ogilvy & Mather (O&M), an advertising agency under WPP Group which is a world leader in marketing communications services, made up of leading companies in, for instance, advertising, branding, consumer insights, digital marketing, public relations and specialist communications (WPP, 2013). OE potentially has what it takes to be thriving and highly successful in the filed it was meant to be in.

First, OE has the fundamental and crucial asset to grow fast and firmly: the existing global network and client database of Ogilvy Group. Second, OE has the knowledge to know what it is talking about and to lead: the human resource with direct expertise in sustainability and marketing communications. Third, OE has what can spark and turn the 'green' boredom into an interesting subject: the creative minds.

1.3 HOW OE WAS FORMED AND TRANSFORMED

When Miles Young resumed the position of O&M CEO in 2009, he wanted to elevate the practice of O&M and hence formed the first OE in New York as a profit unit under O&M, consisting of its own team including Account People who would own and lead the projects. This means OE had its own P&L and all collaborations amongst the Ogilvy network unavoidably come with a cost. OE NY has now come to consider that they should no longer be a profit unit and only work as part of the larger Ogilvy Group (Plewako, 2013).

OE UK was also founded in 2009 as a separate business unit while the growth was created more clearly in 2011 under the lead of Kathleen Enright. Having considered the size of full-time OE team members and the budget to create visibility thus far, OE UK has done fairly well in bringing more businesses in and creating revenues, not only for its own unit but also for a broader Ogilvy network that it worked with during the past years.

1.4 THE MAIN PROBLEM AND BOARDROOM QUESTION

However, as every coin has 2 sides, OE also faces challenges, both known and unknown, resulting in its decreasing revenue since the beginning of this year. Thus, despite all the potentials it has, there is a management question of why is it not leading, standing out from the crowd, or even growing from a little seed to a big plant after its 4 years of operations.

This big boardroom question has led OE to the turning point of whether it is time to really shut down the unit to cut down the headcount and reduce operational costs or there is still a chance to turnaround its business.

1.5 BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY FOR OE

In order to make this research more radical and practical, the focus has been put on **OE UK** in particular as it is where the author could get the best access to primary data during the Work Experience Programme with OE team from July-August 2013 at Canary Wharf office.

Verdantix (2012) forecasted sustainable business spending in UK to reach GBP6.8 billion in 2015. The CAGR between 2010-15 is 13.7 per cent p.a. The category "strategy, risk, and brand" is estimated to grow from GBP635 million in 2013 to reach GBP818 million in 2015 (See: Figure 2). The implication is, despite the economy, the growth of sustainability spending will lead to more demand for sustainable communications. As firms spend more on sustainability initiatives, they have more materials to communicate to the public and will demand more communication practices.

Given the growth opportunity, it is definitely worth a try to turnaround the business, making this little seed become a big strong plant. All OE needs now seems to be a tangible strategic planning of how to grow its revenue stream and prove itself to be a thriving business unit.



Figure 2: UK Sustainable Business Spending 2010-15 (Verdantix, 2012)

1.6 THE CENTRAL QUESTION AND SPECIFIC RESEARCH AREAS

In order to answer the central research question of *how to grow OE UK from seed to plant*, a number of researches need to be conducted in 3 specific areas as follows:

- (1) Where OE plays: Sustainability and marketing communications marketplace analysis including PEST, Porter's five forces and trends
- (2) How OE plays: Situation analysis on OE in UK, San Francisco, New York, South Africa, and Australia
- (3) Whom OE plays against: Analysis on 4 competitor sets in niche, public relations, advertising, and others categories

The key findings of these 3 research areas will be analysed to form the SWOT analysis, the strategy house and the strategy execution as the final deliverables of this research.

1.7 SIGNIFICANCE OF THIS RESEARCH

This research paper is of enormous significance due to 4 main reasons as follows:

- (1) It will not only sustain the existence of OE but also help grow this unit with immediate to short-term plans under the overarching long-term vision to create OE's true global powerful network
- (2) As a result, it will help OE assume the leading position, become a thought leader, and lead the industries, both of its own and of its clients.
- (3) Coming back to the initial interest and problem, OE will then be able to help move CSR/sustainability across the border from the mysterious belief (Peattie & Crane, 2005) to the true business practices. Once the CSR/sustainability minds and the business practitioners join hands, the world will develop in a way that "meets the needs of present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs" (Bruntland Report, 1992).
- (4) The final strategy can be generalised and applied to a broader environment which will enable any similar kind of business unit to strive a better and the best in class.

CHAPTER 2: METHODOLOGY AND FRAMEWORKS

To answer the central research question of '*how to grow OE UK from seed to plant*', a combination of primary and secondary researches was conducted during the course of research. In addition, 4 main frameworks: 5Cs, PEST, Porter's five forces, and SWOT were used to guide the analysis of the key findings.

2.1 METHODOLOGY

Main methodology was the secondary research on online platforms such market reports, trade press, news, blogs, official websites and social media pages. In addition, primary research such as face-to-face meetings with various Ogilvy teams as well as WPP's sustainability manager, telephone interviews with other OE teams in the US, equestionnaires to other OE teams in South Africa and Australia and email communications with many personnel both inside and outside of Ogilvy's office were also conducted to help interpret the secondary data as well as to give more insightful views on the OE's and its competitor's situations.

In particular, in order to come up with the key competitors in Chapter 6, rigorous online researches were done both quantitatively and qualitatively. Following is a brief detail on how each sub-section was performed.

2.1.1 Approach for OE's Direct Competitors

There were 3 stages to find out OE's key direct competitors. First, a list of online search terms was built up from personal conversations with participants during Asia-Europe Foundations Annual General Meeting in Dublin during 7-9 August 2013. There were over 30 participants from over 20 different countries in Asia and Europe including the UK. Participants were selected from different batches over the past decade where each batch represented different theme and industry. The use of this diverse group was to diversify a risk of having responses from only a few industries which might or might not include the industries of OE's potential clients. The answers are listed in Table 1.

Sustainability Communications	Sustainable Communications
Sustainability Marketing	Sustainable Marketing
Sustainability Consultancy	Sustainability Consultant
Sustainability Agency	Sustainability Campaign

Table 1: List of search terms to find a firm to advise on sustainability

Second, Google, the UK and world's most popular search engine (Search Engine, 2013), was used to search for the specific terms as listed in Table 1 to see which agencies come up on the first page. Then all the names were listed out in a matrix table to find top 10 agencies that appear on Google's first page search across the above search terms. However, as the result did not reach the aim, an additional research was done on Bing, the second most popular search tool in the UK and the world (Soames, 2012) with the same method. With the combined results from Google and Bing, there was the complete list of top 10 agencies.

Third, qualitative assessment was done in order to select only 3 key competitors to be analysed in detail in this paper. An exhaustive online reading on the media space as well as each agency's communication channels such as website, Twitter and Facebook was the main source of assessment to see, for example, who is a thought leader, gets picked up most in the news, produces award winning sustainability campaigns or has big client accounts in portfolio.

Finally, as there are also people in OE team who used to work for OE's competitors, an interview was conducted to get an insight and to help analyse the secondary data.

2.1.2 Approach for OPR's Competitors

As OE teams in San Francisco (Fernandez, 2013), South Africa (Baird, 2013) and the UK (Enright, 2013) are sitting with Ogilvy Public Relations (OPR) as well as have collaborated a number of works with this unit of Ogilvy, OPR's competitors are therefore current indirect competitor of OE, which can become its potential key competitors in the future.

Only secondary research was used in this section. To find out who the prominent players are in the public relations field, the author used 'PRWeb' and 'The Brand Republic Group' websites, consisting of BrandRepublic, campaign, MARKETING, MediaWeek, and PRWeek, as main references. The agencies were analysed qualitatively by seeing who dominates PR space the most in relation to sustainability. Then three leading agencies were picked to be analysed in more details by using their official websites and online social media platforms as main source of data.

2.1.3 Approach for O&M's Competitors

As OE teams in New York (Fernandez & Lee, 2011), and Australia (Bell, 2013) are sitting with Ogilvy & Mather (O&M) as well as have worked together in a number of projects, O&M's competitors are therefore current indirect competitor of OE, which can also become its potential key competitors in the future.

Only secondary data was used in this section with 3 stages to come up with the final list of O&M's key competitors.

First, 3 advertising league tables were used as the main source of secondary data. BrandRepublic's (2013) Top 100 League which is based on combined value of UK abovethe-line advertising including online that is booked, placed and created by agencies on behalf of their client, Adbrands' (2013) Top Advertising Agencies League which is based on estimated billings, and SpotLightIdeas' (2013) Top 30 London Advertising Agencies helped signify who are frontrunners and can potentially be O&M's competitors or benchmarks. The top ten agencies that appeared across the above tables were listed out for further analysis.

Second, observation and evaluation on top-ranked and awarded sustainability campaigns were done in corporation with the list of advertising agencies above. This aided the author in selecting the key competitors of O&M in terms of sustainability works to be analysed in more details by using their official websites and online social media platforms as main source of data.

2.2 FRAMEWORKS

This research paper used 4 frameworks to guide the analysis of the key findings. The overarching framework for situational analysis was 5Cs while PEST helped capture major elements in macro environment. Porter's five forces helped evaluate industry attractiveness and key players. SWOT was finally used to capture OE's competitive advantage, summarising both internal and external elements.

2.2.1 5Cs

5Cs consists of context, company, consumers, competitors and contributors (Briesemeister & Fisher, 2002). It originates from 3Cs framework proposed by Kenichi Ohmae (LACPA, 2013). The framework captures the comprehensive contextual analysis of a firm's situation. This framework was used an overarching theme to analyse OE's current situation and how it can improve its performances.

The framework fits with the central research question because each of its elements can contribute to the answers to the question which are located in different Chapters. First, the **context** was studied to understand external environments. PEST analysis was used to understand the environment of sustainability marketing communications. All context details will be discussed in Chapter 4.

With the **company**, it is important to understand the current performance, and how its strategies and resources interact with external environment to result in such performance. By learning best practices from other OE offices, OE UK can see how they build and leverage partnership to get more businesses. This directly guided the content in Chapter 5.

Then, the paper analysed potential **consumers** of OE. This was to understand the needs and preferences and what OE can adjust its value proposition and marketing mix to better attract clients. The analysis of findings will be presented in the form of perceptual mapping in Chapter 6.

In addition, by analysing benchmark companies or **competitors**, OE can understand its competitive strength and how it can become more competitive given the competitors' capabilities and product offerings. **Contributor** part helped OE identify the internal and external partners that can help generate more businesses.

2.2.2 PEST

PEST analysis suggests external environment factors that a firm should take into account when developing its business plan (Miller et al, 2011). PEST stands for political, economic, social, and technological factors. Each factor is self-explanatory and requires no further explanation. A combination of secondary research, work placement experience, and interview with OE teams has provided the information needed to complete the analysis. This is a part of context in 5Cs.

2.2.3 PORTER'S FIVE FORCE

Porter's framework is useful to evaluate the industry dynamics and how firms can capture value (Porter, 2008). The model considers five industry forces: new entrants, suppliers, customers, industry rivalry and substitutes. Given the critics on the original model, complements are added in certain cases (ul-Haq, 2009; Porter, 2001). For this research paper, the industry is defined as sustainability marketing communications. This matches OE's service offerings, project portfolios, and its competitors.

The new entrants element usually refers to how easy for new entrants to enter the market or what barriers can prevent new entrants. This is an important aspect because more players mean more competition and lower value that a firm can capture (Ward & Rivani, 2013). The paper considers new entrants as other potential sustainability and management consultants and creative agencies that can extend service offering to the same space as OE.

Suppliers control the inputs and have power over the industry. The only significant suppliers to OE are its employees and internal Ogilvy network. The employees provide the expertise and the manpower OE needs to deliver client's project. The internal Ogilvy network also acts as suppliers of business leads and manpower for OE.

Customers are the potential clients of OE. The paper analysed this along with industry rivalry when conducting competitive analysis of OE. Again, a combination of interviews and research has given insights to how much power customers and rivals have.

For substitutes, the author believes that the substitute for OE's services is from other marketing communications agencies and client's in-house marketing team. While they do not have the expertise, they have the capability to complete the sustainability communications project and can be considered as substitutes.

The paper also considered complements. This follows from the contributor part of the 5Cs framework. Complements are products or services that are more beneficial when consumed together rather than separate. For OE, sustainability and green advisory can be considered as complements. When companies purchase sustainability consultancy in order to implement sustainability programme, they naturally want to communicate. The two industries are related and can be considered as complements.

Porter's five forces framework has helped capture OE's industry competitiveness and how it can address the industry forces. Details of findings analysis will be covered in Chapter 5.

2.2.4 SWOT

SWOT analysis is another classic framework to summarise the findings. The framework categorises factors into internal and external elements and then by how they impact the company (Böhm, 2008). The internal factors are the company's strengths and weaknesses and the external factors are the company's opportunities and threats. The strength will allow OE to exploit the opportunities in the market while mitigating against weaknesses and threats. SWOT will be a basis to build the recommendations upon.

All of the 4 frameworks will be applied throughout the research paper in order to guide the analysis of the findings, especially in Chapter 4, 5 and 6. Prior to analysing the findings, the next Chapter will give set an understanding of the main core product feature of OE: Sustainability, in terms of definitions and history.

CHAPTER 3: LITERATURE REVIEW

Prior to jumping into the business quests, the research paper will set a ground understanding of OE's core product feature and its clients' segment which is sustainability. The literature review has been conducted to give an overview on definition of sustainability, history of sustainability and history of CSR.

3.1 DEFINITION OF SUSTAINABILITY

The concept of corporate sustainability emerged as corporations trying to adopt more sustainability into their businesses. Dow Jones defines this term as "a business approach that creates long-term shareholder value by embracing opportunities and managing risks deriving from economic, environmental and social developments" (DJSI, 2013). Recently, there have been a number of debates and research papers with an attempt to link sustainability practices back to financial gains and prove how running sustainable business can help companies grow and competing better (Business Green, 2013; Schaltegger & Lüdeke-Freund, 2013; Vij, 2013).

Table 2 shows different definitions of sustainability as defined by different sources ranging from formal, to semi-formal, and to informal ones. The aim is to see a wide range of how the public sphere is promoting the meaning of sustainability and to give an overview of what sustainability is prior to moving forward to the next sections.

Source of Definition	Definition of Sustainability
www.environment.nsw.gov.au	Living within the limits of what the environment
(The Office of Environment and	can provide, understanding the many
Heritage (OEH) in NSW)	interconnections between economy, society
	and the environment, and the equal
	distribution of resources and opportunities.
www.epa.gov	Creating and maintaining conditions under
(United States Environmental	which humans and nature can exist in
Protection Agency)	productive harmony, that permit fulfilling the
	social, economic and other requirements of
	present and future generations.

Table 2: Definition of sustainability

www.deq.state.or.us	Using, developing and protecting resources at
(Oregon Department of	a rate and in a manner that enables people to
Environmental Quality)	
Environmental Quality)	meet their current needs and also provides
	that future generations can meet their own
	needs.
www.globalfootprints.org	"Development that meets the needs of the
(HEC Global Learning Centre)	present without compromising the ability of
	future generations to meet their own needs."
	(Bruntland Report for the World Commission
	on Environment and Development, 1992)
www.sustainablecitiesinstitute.org	"Meeting the needs of the present without
(Sustainable Cities Institute)	compromising the ability of future generations
	to meet their needs" (Brundtland Report, Our
	Common Future, 1987)
www.sustainablecommunication.org	Meeting the needs of present generations
(Institute for Sustainable	without crossing irreversible thresholds that
Communication)	compromise the ability of future generations to
	do the same.
www.mckinsey.com/insights	Sustainability is much bigger than a green
(McKinsey & Company: McKinsey	strategy because it takes into account every
Quarterly)	dimension of the business environment: social,
	economic, and cultural, and natural.
	(Strategy for Sustainability: A Business
	Manifesto by Adam Werbach, CEO of Saatchi
	& Saatchi S; Harvard Business Press, July
	2009)
www.cohnwolfe.com	The integrated processes that identify and
(Cohn & Wolfe)	manage key environmental, social and
	economic risks and opportunities to develop
	innovative solutions that will protect and create
	future value.
www.sustainabilitystore.com	Taking the long-term view of how our actions
(Sustainability Store)	affect future generations and making sure we
	don't deplete resources or cause pollution at
	rates faster than the earth is able to renew
	them.

www.googolpower.com	Something that is good for everyone, Being
(Googol Learning for Children)	nice to all of your neighbours including the
	trees, Like a circle- it goes around and all is re-
	used, Something that lasts for a long time-
	maybe forever
www.reference.com	A concept involving ecology, economy and
(Dictionary.com LLC)	society. In short a sustainability plan a plan
	detailing what is best for the environment,
	individuals, societies and economies.
http://en.wikipedia.org	Capacity to endure. Sustainability requires the
(Wikipedia)	reconciliation of environmental, social equity
	and economic demands - also referred to as
	the "three pillars" of sustainability.

3.2 HISTORY OF SUSTAINABILITY

Emerging environmental consciousness in 1960s is stated to be the route of sustainable development (Olsson et al, 2004) while the term sustainable development (SD) officially began in 1980 when it was used by International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN) in its 'World Conservation Strategy: Living Resources for Sustainable Development' report (Loew et al, 2004; Olsson et al, 2004). However, the most quoted definitions and most applied in both academic and managerial papers is the definition given in the 'Our Common Future' report published in 1987, which is commonly known as Brundtland Report, by the UN's World Commission on Environment and Development (WCED), chaired by Gro Harlem Brundtland, during her second term of running Prime Minister of Norway:

"Sustainable development is development that meets the needs of current generations without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their needs." (WCED, 1987: 43)

Thanks to the Brundtland Commission, the concept of sustainability received worldwide recognition (Goethe, 2013). In addition to the above definition, sustainable development is also classically defined as the balance between three pillars: social, environmental and economic aspects (Goodland & Daly, 1996) which has become a common approach to public sector after the ratification of the United Nations and ICLEI standards in early 2007 (UNEP, 2011).

The concept became widely popular and adopted after the launch of Elkington (1999)'s book *Cannibals with forks: The triple bottom line of 21st century business.* His book is considered the evolution of sustainability issues and it gives birth to the business essential principle: triple bottom line (TBL), which he stretches to be a must for every business (Berkovics, 2010).

With the adoption of the TBL principle, sustainability is then expanded to go beyond 'green' and environmental concerns. "It is a combination of environmental stewardship, social responsibility and corporate governance – the three factors of ESG" (Brandlogic & CRD, 2012). The following section will give an overview on the history of CSR, which, as Montiel (2008) mentions, is the concept that emerged from different past but shares the same future with sustainability.

3.3 HISTORY OF CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY (CSR)

While Carroll (1999: 268) states that business's concerns for society can be traced back for centuries, evidence of studies by scholars only became more obvious around 80 years ago. The earlier works such as those of Berle (1931: 1049-1074), Dodd (1932: 1145-1163), Barnard (1938), and Kreps (1940) tend to focus on social responsibility (SR) rather than corporate social responsibility (CSR). It is also worth noting for a pragmatic point of view that in 1946, as cited in Bowen (1953: 44), Fortune magazine already began to ask executives about their social responsibility.

From later researches such as those of Jenkins (2005: 525-540), Kristoffensen et al (2005), Carroll and Shabana (2010: 85-105), Rahman (2011: 166-176), and Aguinis and Glavas (2012: 932-968), it can be concluded from their findings that CSR emerge more rigorously in the second half of 20th Century, both in terms of discussion on business practices and attempts to define the term.

In an early 1950's Bowen (1953) arguably marks the beginning of modern CSR as the book states clearly that the social responsibility must reside in the business practice and therefore guides to which direction the future businesses should move forward. The beginning of 1960's, Davis (1960: 70-76) and Frederick (1960: 54-151) extend the search for real meaning of CSR and attempt to link this concept back to business executives, proposing that by being socially responsible, the corporations can expect the long-run, yet complicated, economic gain.

The research by Carroll (1999: 273) shows that 1970's is the decade when definition of CSR proliferates followed by a decade of far fewer attempts to do so. As scholars endeavour to define CSR in tremendously different ways in 1970's and as Votaw (1973) suggests, "the term [social responsibility] is a brilliant one; it means something, but not always the same thing, to everybody," it can be expected that the attempt to define this term decreases in 1980's and instead alternative themes arise (Carroll, 1999: 284). This is also accompanied by a bold statement of Friedman given to New York Times magazine on 30 September 1970 that "social responsibility of business is to create its profit," which if believed and followed, might bring back the notion of CSR as a tool to payback shareholders and cause disruption to its development to fulfil other stakeholders' expectations and benefits.

3.4 SUMMARY OF CHAPTER 3

When it comes to the matter of giving definition to an obscure or abstract term, it can be expected that the mission will take long time to complete. Sustainability and CSR definitions fall into the same development curve yet there are a few prominent ideas that lead the understanding on the terms. Although social problem gave rise to CSR while environmental concerns gave rise to sustainability, both of them tend to be referred to with the 3 pillars on society, environment, and economics. Also, with definition given by Bruntland Report, sustainability stretches its goal beyond what can be seen now as it aims to meet the needs of the next generations.

Having provided a ground understanding on sustainability and CSR, the next Chapter will discuss where OE exactly plays i.e. the sustainability marketing communications marketplace. It will start from the broad view on macro level, then scope down to industry level and finally dissect the OE's business into megatrends related to sustainability, sustainability trends, marketing communications trends and sustainability marketing communications trends.

CHAPTER 4: SUSTAINABILITY MARCOMMS MARKETPLACE (WHERE OE PLAYS)

After understanding what sustainability is and how sustainability and CSR concepts have been developed over decades, this Chapter will give a broad view of the marketplace where OE belongs by using PEST framework to capture the 4 aspects of macro environment: political, economic, social, and technological. Then it will go deeper and narrower into industry analysis using Porter's five forces to evaluate the forces in the UK sustainability marketing communications industry. In particular, it will be followed by trends outlook covering megatrends, sustainability, marketing communications, and sustainability marketing communications trends. The Chapter will end with one recent case study from O&M's Dove campaign where it put the trends in the real practice.

4.1 PEST ANALYSIS ON SUSTAINABILITY MARCOMMS

In doing any businesses, it is crucial to first understand the macro environment that it is in whether it is laws, regulations, political unrest/stabilisation, economic recession/recovery, people lifestyle, social movement, technological advancement and so on. This section will analyse the 4 aspects of PEST framework in relation to the sustainability marketing communications market environment.

4.1.1 Politics

Europe 2020 plan listed several goals that would influence sustainability. The goals span across economic, environment, and social issues such as increasing employment and reducing poverty, and increase renewable energy and energy efficiency (EC, 2010). Following the plan, public and private efforts on sustainability will flourish. This trend will be a positive for OE.

In addition, in the UK, Green Deal and Green Investment Bank are two main government initiatives to promote sustainability.

4.1.2 Economics

The UK is forecasted to have better GDP growth than most EU countries. However, its GDP has not returned to pre-2008 level and it is still in the recession along with the rest of Europe (Eurostat, n.d.) This can impact the businesses to cut spending across the board. OE may have more difficulty to find prospective clients. However, FT recently published an article reporting that firms are expected to continue its sustainability effort to maintain consumer demand and marketing work (Marsh, 2013).

Sustainability also makes more economic sense. For example, rising fuel costs and cheaper renewable energy in both relative and absolute terms influence the growth in renewable energy. Both consumers and businesses will switch to more sustainable practices because it makes more economic sense. OE will benefit from this trend. Firms that switch to more sustainable practice will assumedly want to communicate to its consumers.

4.1.3 Society

Women are having increase spending power and they are more concerned about sustainability. Women are closing the wage gaps and are entering the workforces more than ever. Their tendency to purchase goods and service with better sustainability will make the firms switch to more sustainable practices. In addition, sustainability will be a key differentiation for products and services. Hence, the demand for sustainability communication will increase.

Talent crunch and employee empowerment will boost corporate spending on employee benefits. Companies will want to have internal communication to keep their employees informed as well as external promotions to attract new talents. This is another opportunity for OE.

According to a recent article, consumer's green spending is resilient in the economic downturn. (Living Green, 2012) Consumer's concern over sustainability has become a growing trend that even Coca-Cola CEO mentioned in the BBC article (Kent, 2012).

4.1.4 Technology

Renewable energy technology is cheaper both in terms of investment and operating costs. This will enable more companies and consumers to afford and adopt the technology. The companies can use this as differentiation point for their products and will demand more sustainability communications.

Social media allow people to communicate and monitor corporate action. Internet is the most popular media for green marketing. OE can therefore focus on internet and social network to gain more clients.

In sum, from PEST analysis, the macro environment is giving a favourable signal for OE's growth in the coming years. A short summary on PEST analysis can be found in Figure 3.

Figure 3: PEST Analysis on Macro Sustainability & Marketing Communications Environment



4.2 FIVE FORCES IN SUSTAINABILITY MARCOMMS INDUSTRY

Porter's five forces framework is useful to evaluate the industry dynamics and to summarise the findings on industry competitiveness. Each force is classified as having low, moderate or high power over the industry. This section will look at the forces in the UK sustainability marketing communications industry.

4.2.1 Suppliers

The employees have moderate power over the industry. Without employee, an agency cannot fulfil its project. There are many agencies in the marketing communications industry yet quite a limited number specialising in sustainability. Hence, the employees may find it moderately hard to switch between agencies. There is no barrier for employees to switch, though, except corporate culture and connections. However, there are fewer positions in sustainability than candidates. The industry can also hire new employees to fill in vacant positions quite easily. The switching costs for employees to move to another industry are significantly higher. They have to develop new skills and face tougher competitions from other candidates who have more relevant experiences. These factors weigh the negotiation power to the hands of the agency and balance the employee's importance and movement.

Another type of suppliers is the business leads. Although the industry can conduct business development in-house, referrals are important sources of revenue. They usually have more client awareness compared to the industry. The lead suppliers are restricted to give business leads to the players that they trust. Their reputation and trustworthiness are at stake if they give the lead to a bad player or poor substitutes. Their power over the industry is also moderate.

4.2.2 Buyers/Clients

The clients have moderate power over the industry. Given the current trend in sustainability, more agencies as well as their clients' companies are establishing sustainability programmes to take advantage of the trend. To realise their returns on sustainability investment, the companies will need to communicate their efforts to their customers (Ward & Rivani, 2013). This implies more demand for sustainability communications expertise. The industry has the expertise that the clients do not have. While substitutes exist, they are not of the same quality. However, the niche nature of the industry is the barrier because the clients have low awareness of the expertise of this industry.

In addition, the clients may wish to stay with their sustainability consultants for communication advices rather than procuring new communication agencies, which they do not have clear idea how to evaluate (Sicoravit, 2013). The contracting and switching costs are relatively high for the clients. The industry also has high fixed costs in terms of salary, office rents, and administrative costs, and must compete for revenue. Thus, the buyers have moderate power on sustainability marketing communications industry.

4.2.3 Substitutes

The power of substitute is moderate. Substitutes for this industry are internal marketing team and regular marketing communications agencies. While these substitutes can develop a communication campaign for sustainability communications, they do not have the same expertise. However, switching from substitutes to the industry can have switching and procurement costs for the clients. Also, the substitutes, which are more mainstream and established, can develop relationships with marketing departments. They can crowd out the industry by expanding their existing role to sustainability communications.

Another type of substitutes is the sustainability consultant firms. They usually advise companies on sustainability issues and they can extend their services to sustainability communications. Again, they do not have the expertise but it is more convenient and is also a matter of long-term trust for the clients to contract with one consultant firm (Sicoravit, 2013).

4.2.4 New entrants

The threats of new entrants are low. Logistically and financially, it is easy to enter the industry. A few sustainability communications consultants can join forces and enter the industry. They can even work from a coffee shop and advertise themselves through online media. Given the creative nature of the industry, the product differentiation can be achieved fairly easily because each person has different creativity. There is also not much the incumbents can do in order to retaliate the new entrants. However, credibility and brand, which are the key elements of this industry, cannot be obtained as easily. This is the biggest obstacle that the new entrants have to face because the buyers will prefer reputable existing players to new entrants. The collective knowledge and experiences that the incumbents have accumulate over time cannot be replicated easily as well. The depth and breadth of services of incumbents also give the competitive edge over new entrants. Therefore, new entrants will face tough competition even they can enter the industry relatively easily.

4.2.5 Industry rivalry

The industry rivalry is moderate within sustainability marketing communications. First, the industry has high fixed costs. Every player must compete for revenue to cover the expenses. Switching costs between players are not significant. The clients can call another player and give them the brief. However, the services are differentiated across players in terms of their expertise, capability, and approach. The clients can choose the players that match their needs as well as their budget.

4.2.6 Complements

Complements of sustainability marketing communications are sustainability consulting and marketing services. The industry cannot exist without the sustainability consulting because the clients need to have sustainability projects to communicate first. Sustainability consulting acts as a gate keeper and sustainability marketing communications can only follow. In addition, sustainability consulting can create stickiness. Switching and coordinating between sustainability consulting and sustainability communications can incur costs to the clients. Thus, the consulting part has high power over the industry.

Another complement is the marketing service. While sustainability communications develops the campaign conceptualisation and strategy, it has to execute via a traditional marketing services company. The marketing service can help procure media channels and the execution of the communications campaign. The media channel they have can be crucial to the communication campaign. However, they do not have high power over the industry. There are many marketing service companies to choose from and switching or procuring costs are relatively low. While there is a level of differentiation between each marketing service companies in terms of media offering and quality of media, the differences are not significant enough. Their power is moderate.

4.2.7 Summary of Porter's Five Forces

From Porter's five forces analysis, the sustainability marketing communications industry is moderately competitive. The industry forces are moderate except threats from new entrants and complements. Threats from new entrants are low due to the brand and reputation building. Complements have strong power because sustainability consulting has the first mover advantage to interact with potential clients before the clients move along to sustainability marketing communications.

First, OE can leverage its connection with Ogilvy and its expertise to offer a full package of solutions. While OE has not been regarded as the thought leader in the industry yet, it has the capability to offer sustainability consulting. By becoming a gatekeeper itself, OE can control the flow of subsequent complement services and lock in its clients. It affiliation with Ogilvy can be beneficial for clients who need marketing solutions as well. This move can reduce the power of complements and customers. It also creates significant competitive edge over the competitors who do not have the capability to offer sustainability consulting and reduces the rivals' power.

The next action is to build its reputation and expertise in the industry. To compete with industry rivalry and prevent new entrants, OE has to become a go-to expert in the industry. This can build awareness for the client and reduce the client's search costs and reinforce the competitiveness. The reputation and expertise can also create barrier for new entrants who cannot replicate the same reputation and expertise.
4.3 TREND OUTLOOK

This section will discuss about megatrends, then scope down into sustainability trends and marketing communications trends. Having attempted to see the overlapping areas between the above trends, this section will end with sustainability marketing communications trends and practices which is the area most relevant to OE's interest and business.

4.3.1 Megatrends

Companies that can spot the megatrends before their rivals and take leadership position will tackle the megatrends strategically and therefore gain great competitive advantages (Hardyman, 2013; Singh, 2013).

This has been the case for phenomenally fast growing companies during the past decade like Facebook, IBM and Amazon (Singh, 2013). Emerging during the early boom of online social network period (Curtis, 2013; Goble, 2012), Facebook has built up its realm from a Harvard student exclusive network to USD2.74 billion post IPO evaluation (Crunchbase, 2013) or over USD63 billion market capitalisation in July 2013 (YCHARTS, 2013) as the world leading social network platform. IBM has spotted the service trends and changed its focus from hardware business to solution provider. Their clients include but are not limited to BBC, Shell, the MoD, United Utilities, and ExxonMobil (IBM, 2013a; Mishra, 2009). Amazon, although has been well known for its online retailing, has also moved onto hardware serving e-book i.e. its Kindle and then onto the cloud trend by introducing its cloud data-storage solutions (Amazon, 2013).

From these examples, it can be noticed that that technology and service are among the rising megatrends. Therefore the next question is what are the other "global, sustained and macroeconomic forces of development" (Frost & Sullivan, 2013) that will impact business, economy, society, culture and personal lives in the coming decade, especially those that are related to OE's business.

From an extensive research (e.g. Hardyman, 2013; Lanaha, 2013a; Lanaha, 2013b; Singh, 2013; Watson, 2011; and Wile, 2012), it has been found that a number of megatrends can be related to sustainability and/or the opportunity for OE UK in the coming years. These include but not limited to the list shown in Table 3.

Table 3: Sustainability-Related Megatrends

New technology	Smart initiatives	Transparency via social media
Zero emission	Limited resources	Outsourced specialised services
 More women-to-men ratio/power of woman 	 Growing middle class/power of the mass especially in India and China, two of the BRIC countries 	Value for money

4.3.2 Sustainability Trends

Following the megatrend in technology, the online search is put in place in order to find the sustainability trends. The author uses Google Trends (2013) as the tool, as it captures all the searches done across all Google platforms which is the most used search engine (Search Engine, 2013; Soemes, 2012), to find out what terms are most commonly used with respect to the search on sustainability. This will notify OE of the term(s) it should employ in its web content and perhaps also suggest the reason why OE does not come up in the online search.

By putting 'sustainability budget, sustainability marketing, sustainability communication, sustainability communications, sustainability trends, sustainability practice, and , sustainability practices' in the Google Trends, it shows that the global audiences use 'sustainability marketing,' followed by 'sustainability practices' more than other terms. If the focus is put on only UK platform, the top search still falls upon "sustainability marketing" followed by "sustainability are today's most glowing interest with over 250 per cent rise. It signifies that people are still confused by what the term really means and how being sustainable can help them. This gives opportunities for OE to present more thought leaderships in response to these quests.

From an exhaustive research on which sustainability trends are currently rising (e.g. Enochs, 2012; Growstone, 2012; Hincha-Ownby, 2013; McIntire, 2013; Sustainability at Work, 2013; Tidwell, 2013), there are total 9 trends that repetitively reappear (See: Table 4).

Table 4: Sustainability Trends

• Tone from the top	More transparent sustainability reporting	Responsible supply chains
 More engagement with CFOs needed 	 Big corporations and women as economic drivers 	Resource scarcity especially water
 Employees, customers and investors as key stakeholders 	 Environment-related issues esp. Climate change and carbon emission 	 Attempt to define sustainability

At the Sustainable Brands® 7th annual community gathering on 3-6 June 2013 in San Diego, CA, Cynthia Figge (2013), co-founder of CSRHub, gives a closing note that we are now "at the edge of a big shift" after her positive comments on the most recent findings that there is in fact an enormous return on investment (ROI) for sustainability. Her statement is in agreement with Murry (2013), CSO at global reporting platform Ecodesk, who believes that businesses can save substantially with an understanding of energy consumption and carbon emissions within the supply chain.

In addition, in more recent research (Aspey, 2012), sustainability has been proven beneficial to a company's performance and therefore high sustainability company delivers a better share price and accounting profit in the long term. To be more specific, the return on sustainability is more pronounce in industries where customers are individuals; firms are competing on brands and reputations; and products depend on natural resources (Eccles et al, 2013). Verdantix (2012) estimates the size of UK sustainability business to be GBP6.6 billion in 2012 with annual growth rate of 14 per cent in 2010-15 with more companies increasing their spending on sustainability to build their reputations.

CEO survey reveals 93 per cent of CEOs think sustainability is important to the future success of their business (Accenture, 2010). Furthermore, 72 per cent identifie brand, trust, and reputation as one of their top three factors for sustainability. The result is in line, although with much lower percentage, with the global survey done by Satkiewicz (2012) on

250 heads of sustainability. His results show that 72 per cent of responding firms have a sustainability leader reporting into the executive committee, 21 per cent of CEOs view sustainability as the issue that has already impacted their quarterly and annual financial performance and the biggest investment will be put on sustainability innovation, marketing and employee engagement.

However, despite several major positive trends, there are setbacks that can affect OE. The benefit of sustainability marketing is still questionable. Stricter regulations in the EU may imply that companies are spending more on sustainability to meet the regulations rather than to build brands (EC, 2013; JNCC, 2011). In addition, consumers rely more on peer review and vigilance rather than marketing campaign. D'Arjuzon (2013) also finds that the current pressure is not much enough to push any immediate change of action or to make CFOs approve more budget on sustainability. To support this, Metcalfe, Verdantix CEO suggests that to achieve their ambitious plans, heads of sustainability must learn to speak the CFOs' language (Hobbs, 2012) otherwise their sustainability projects can go nowhere.

4.3.3 Marketing Communications Trends

Being in line with a megatrend, technology, digital, mobile and social media platform is the theme that also come up in marketing communications in general and is the most popular trend thus far. Although there has been a recent radical and interesting article written by Watson (2013) suggesting the new trend that teens are leaving the big social space and creating their own private circle of social network, Conlon (2013)'s statistics on personalisation trend show that big social networks like Facebook and Twitter are still of great use for the companies to attract new talents and marketers to communicate with their customers (Bhattacharyya, 2013; eBiz, 2013; Tode, 2013; Wasserman, 2011).

For instance, on 16 July 2013, BBC launched the news with headline: "Vatican offers 'time off purgatory' to followers of Pope Francis tweets" (Kington, 2013). This is another radical affirmation that even the spiritual part of the world is now moving towards online social media, seeing and using it as a crucial marketing tool to connect with the followers. "What really counts is that the tweets the Pope sends from Brazil or the photos of the Catholic World Youth Day that go up on Pinterest produce authentic spiritual fruit in the hearts of everyone," said Celli (Quoted in Kington, 2013).

The above trend can go very well with other rising trends such as speed, real time communications, short video clips, visual/good design, better content, (e.g. Fletcher, 2013; Melchers, 2013; Mitchel, 2013; Taft, 2013; Wagner, 2013) and 'SoLoMo' (Lyle, 2013) which stands for Social, Local and Mobile. These can be primarily concluded with the multichannel, mixed media and Integrated Marketing Communications (IMC) trend. Interestingly, there are a number of marketing communications trends that overlap with the mega and sustainability trends such as smart new greens, technology, big data, and transparency. IBM is a good example. Fundamentally, IBM is a top technology company and they have ridden with a recent megatrend to offer services/solutions instead of pure hardware and it is currently claiming that "at IBM, big data is about the 'the art of the possible.' The company is certainly a leader in this space" (IBM, 2013b).

Late 2012, HubSpot has combined the top ten most memorable campaigns of the year. Many of them have reconfirmed the effective use of technology, social media, short video clips, connecting with audiences by emotions and big global news such as Olympic and Election, and transparency including what happens behind the success scene such as 'Raising an Olympian' series by Proctor & Gamble (P&G). Each video of such series received closed to 1 million views and the main campaign 'Thank You, Mom' received 53 million views by December 2012 (Sprung, 2012). It could be observed that news which has been presented and reported at the global level would already pave the way for marketers. The remaining task for them is therefore to spot the trend, create marketing work and ride with the trend. Another observation is there is no right or wrong answer on whether the brand can create something very far from what they do or directly connected to their product as long as they "stay true to the lifestyle of their brand" (Sprung, 2012). Red Bull's 'Stratos Jump' and TNT's 'Push to Add Drama' definitely replicate their own taglines: 'Red Bull gives you wings' and 'We know drama' respectively while P&G's 'Thank You, Mom' uses sport yet focuses on how the Olympians have been raised and appreciation and cerebration of the importance of Mom which signifies the lifestyle and the nature of its target audience.

In terms of trend in brand experience, both Red Bull and TNT have done it so well especially Red Bull who has created the hugely scalable advocacy which DachisGroup (2012) has indicated as the best way to create purchase intent these days for brand marketers. It is also interesting to look at the number of people sharing the page itself. The most popular means, which doubles the runner ups, is Twitter with 1,199 tweets compared to 680 Shares on LinkedIn, 643 Likes on Facebook and only 113 clicks on Google+.

On the other side of the coin, the online social media, aside from being used by the companies to promote and communicate their good wills, it is also the tool to attack the illbehaving companies with the massive result. Keane from Econsultancy (2010) has commented on his article that Nestlé has learned its Social Media lesson in the hard way after Greenpeace ruthless campaign on KitKat's Orang-utans. The company obviously did not handle the situation well by deleting the post on Facebook and trying to suppress the public view on this matter. Finally Greenpeace advert reached nearly 1.5 million views and won the case.

Table 5 summarises the marketing communications trends that can be relevant to and beneficial for OE. Then the next section will discuss more specifically on the sustainability marketing communications trends and practices which relates directly to OE's business

Table 5: Marketing Communications Trends

Speed, real time	 Short video clips, Social Media 	 Visual, good design
 Technology, smart new greens 	• Big data, big global news	Better content
 SoLoMo (Social Local Mobile) 	Transparency	 Multi-channels, IMC (Integrated Marketing Communications)
• Lifestyle	Emotion	Brand experience

4.3.4 Sustainability Marketing Communications Trends

As quoted by Environmental Leader website, Cone Communications Corporate Social Return Trend Tracker completed in 2012 has now reminded us how important it is for corporates to 'communicate' with the customer, who is one of the most important stakeholders, about what they have done responsibly. The figure shows that 82 per cent of consumers are more likely to purchase a product that clearly communicates the results of Social Corporate Responsibility (CSR) than one that does not and 40 per cent go as far as not purchasing the products at all if the company fails to communicate its CSR results (EnvironmentalLeader, 2012).

Another survey by Cone Communications on 1,000 adults reveals that 69 per cent of the samples think it is okay if a company is not environmentally perfect as long as they are honest and as many as 78 per cent will even boycott a product if they discover its environmental claims to be misleading (Hamed, 2013).

A trend worth noting is view from the top which appears in both sustainability trends and sustainability marketing communications trends (Deri et al, 2007). Accenture's 2010 report shows that 93 per cent of CEOs believe that the future success of their business relies partly and significantly on the sustainability while 91 per cent of CEOs report that over the next five years, their companies will employ new technologies to address the sustainability issues. In addition, CEOs have been complaining that the investors do not give much value to their companies' sustainability initiatives yet Edemir Pinto sees the problem lies in the lack of efficient communications between the company and its investors (Quoted in Accenture, 2010)

Other than that, the common trends that come up on sustainability marketing communications are transparency and trust, visualisation and designs, stories and emotions, engagement, difference, optimism, relevancy to the brand's image or corporate's core competencies, and measurable results such as Balanced Scorecard and Sustainability Rating (e.g. Curve, 2013; Futerra, 2013a; Hicks, 2013; Johnson, 2013; Gould, 2013; Maxwell, 2013; Parguel et al, 2011; Schwing, 2013; and Wicinski & Griffith, 2013). At Ogilvy Public Relations (OPR) in the UK, the emphasis is put on stories, emotions and visualisation. As Chris Graves (Global CEO) stated on 4 July 2013, "without our emotions, we are unable to reason" and at the presentation training on 5 July 2013, Michael Frohlich (Managing Director) repeated many times that stories are remembered, not fact, and pictures would help engage imagination and emotions of the audience.

Lastly, the trend that appears across three platforms is 'fun' (Gamification, 2013; Rudell, 2013; thefuntheory, 2013). Although it does not come up repetitively by this research; it is by far one of the most important elements in life as it keeps reappearing and being discussed in many other fields such as having fun at workplace to make career more engaged (Rau-Foster, 2000; Veeck & Williams, 2005), having fun in life to be healthier (Zapanta, 2010) and having fun to be successful as highlighted by Forbes (Culberson, 2012).

A good example to illustrate this is Rainforest Alliance's 'Follow the Frog' TVC by Wander Agency in LA (Epica, 2012). It gives so many interesting remarks that replicate the megatrends, sustainability and marketing communications trends such as using the short clip, having well-scripted content, being a clear call for action, engaging with everyday life, integrating website with the YouTube video and "as it's weaved into a humorous narrative the message has a far greater impact" (nice&serious, 2012). It is also now sitting in TED list as an Ad worth spreading (TED, 2013).

Table 6 summarises sustainability marketing communications trends that OE can take forward into its future practices.

• View from the top	New technology	Transparency and trust
 Visualisation and design 	Difference	 Stories and emotions
Brand's image	Optimism	 Engagement

Table 6: Sustainability Marketing Communications Trends

4.4 CASE STUDY FROM O&M

From a meeting with Fiona Battersby (Head of TV Administration), Maja McIntosh (TV Producer) and Sacha Leyland (Business Director) at O&M on 18 July 2013, it shows that their recent work on Unilever's Dove Women Compressed Aerosol Original Deodorant 75ml illustrates well of the above trends. In order not to produce any carbon footprint, they first went around the office by foot to look for the new models. Some were given the free product sample with the commitment to come back to return the product and provide truthful comments on how they felt.

These activities form much engagement from real customers in real time and also after they launched the ad. Normal women feel more connected to the normal women in the ad. In addition, one of the top two comments from the interviewed customers was that they would definitely buy it because it is environmentally friendly. This compressed product got their emotion right away and also gives the hard data such as how many percentage of carbon reduction if the customer changes from the big bottle to the compressed version. Besides, O&M found that addressing what the customers might doubt (i.e. whether the small one will last as long) worked tremendously well in their marketing and in making sure that the gap between green intention and purchasing action is effectively reduced.

4.5 SUMMARY FOR CHAPTER 4

Not knowing the environment that the company is playing in is like walking in the darkness without direction. This Chapter has given the overview from macro environment down to industry level and the insight of each trend that revolves around OE's business. From the analysis of the findings, it can be concluded that there is a huge opportunity for OE to grow and become stronger in the market. Many proofs have shown that more business will have more budgets for sustainability development, hence a higher need to communicate. Customers, employees and investors are the key stakeholders who will require more transparency from the company and; therefore, put force upon better communications on CSR and sustainability activities. The advancement of technology will make it easier for the stakeholders to access any data and also for OE to take the advantage of the low cost and real time communication to gain higher awareness within a shorter timeframe. View from the top and speaking the same language as CFO's are something that OE can take in mind as the way to go for new business as well as to help its client gain more sustainability budget.

Being equipped with the knowledge of where OE plays at the macro environment and industry levels as well as the beneficial trends, Chapter 5 will discuss about how OE UK currently plays in the market in relation to other OE offices, followed by Chapter 6 which will then discuss about OE's competitors in more details.

CHAPTER 5: SITUATION ANALYSIS (HOW OE PLAYS)

This Chapter will focus on the current practice of OE in the UK and compare its practice to other OE offices to see what it is doing comparatively well, what it could have done better, and what it can learn from other OE's. This Chapter will start with public view on OE followed by analysis on OE UK's current business model and clients, then comparison between all existing OE's offices in terms of marketing, HR and operations, and finance dimensions.

5.1 PUBLIC VIEW ON OE

Prior to analysing what OE UK's current business practice and to compare its performances against other OE's, this section will set out the tone and expectation of what OE is meant to be and how it was launched 4 years ago. Then, the research findings on how OE currently appears in the public space will be the contrasting point which signifies the gap that OE should aim to close before it dilutes any more image and reputation of the agency. However, given the ambitious aim and the support from the management team during the launch, OE can positively bring back the vibe and revive even more strongly.

5.1.1 The Launch

From Table 7 below, it is clear that OE was originally set up with high expectation to present in 30 countries, to be the one-stop-service pool of agency talents, using sustainability as the selling magnet. It was also expected to tab into consultant industry and compete in specialty field of sustainability. Also, it remains the strong voice of marketers by raising the bar above the usual and arguably limited 'green' marketing as sustainability also touches social and cultural aspects as defined by OE.

Article Date	Source	What said					
26	http://cause-	Ogilvy and Mather, the advertising, marketing and PR					
Мау	encounters.blogsp	group, is set to launch a new unit, Ogilvy Earth, which will					

 Table 7: What OgilvyEarth was said to be at the time of the launch

2009	ot.co.uk/2009/05/o	be based in 30 offices around the world and focus on
	gilvy-launches-	issues relating to sustainability, as its seeks to move
	ogilvy-earth.html	beyond its current role and become a "business
		accelerator".
26	http://www.campai	OgilvyEarth is Miles Young's attempt to move into territory
May	gnlive.co.uk/news/	occupied by management consultants and follows Havas
2009	908107/	Media's recent launch of a similar service.
27	http://www.mediab	Miles Young called it "a strategic move to unite all our work
May	istro.com/mediajob	under one roof in order to present a holistic approach,
2009	sdaily/ogilvy-	share lessons-learned and make it easier for clients to
	mather-launches-	access our expertise."
	ogilvyearth_b690	
28	http://www.bulldog	Ogilvy & Mather Worldwide has announced the expansion
May	reporter.com/daily	of its global sustainability practice, unifying its multiple
2009	dog/article/ogilvy-	offerings into a new entity — OgilvyEarth — the first global,
	mather-worldwide-	cross discipline practice created to help businesses deal
	launch-ogilvyearth	with the communications of sustainability as they move
		beyond "green marketing."
3 June	http://www.ogilvy.c	Ogilvy & Mather Worldwide, the parent of Ogilvy Group UK,
2009	o.uk/page/32/?p=o	has launched a new "global sustainability" business called
	jod	OgilvyEarth. Announced in the Financial Times last week,
		we believe it is the first international, cross discipline
		practice created to assist businesses with the - now
		fundamental – issue of sustainability.
10	http://www.ogilvy.c	Ogilvy Group UK is this week delighted to formally
March	o.uk/page/9/?p=yv	announce the appointment of Kathleen Enright as the first
2011	fe	UK practice head of OgilvyEarth, Ogilvy's global
		sustainability marketing consultancy.
28	http://www.ogilvy.c	Veteran sustainability marketing executive Kim Slicklein is
June	om/News/Press-	joining OgilvyEarth as President of its integrated global
2011	Releases/June-	sustainability practice. She replaces Seth Farbman, who
	2011-Kim-	has joined Ogilvy client GAP as Chief Marketing Officer.
	Slicklein-Named-	
	President-of-	
	OgilvyEarth.aspx	
	Ogiivy⊨artn.aspx	

5.1.2 The Current Messages

OE's own communication channels are website, bloc, Twitter, Facebook, LinkedIn, and YouTube. The main website (.com) chooses not to present itself in the traditional way by omitting 'who we are / what we do' and go straight into 'what we believe.' The closest part that can help visitors understand its business would be 'our network' which describes how it works. Its Australian website simplifies and productises its explanation which makes it easier for the visitors to see and understand at first glance of what OE is. However, it narrows down its offerings to be specialist in community and environment.

Having left the sustainability issues alone, OE does not seem to be able to keep up-to-date with online communications with its stakeholders (See: Table 8). While the Australian website says that we are now entering the Age of Stakeholders, its last news post was since 2012 and there are only 4 blogs on website this year, 2 of which are the hellos from its new interns. The last blog on OE South Africa was also posted in 2012. In addition, while there is an option for visitors to "subscribe to the OgilvyEarth observer" (OgilvyEarth, 2013) in order to receive newsletter or email communications from OE, there has never been a response or a single letter sent from OE. This can potentially harm the image of OE and in a way contrasts with the nature of the target market that requires real-time communication and high engagement with key stakeholders.

If OE can first fix its virtual appearance to be more active and show by example of how effective communications is, it will be strategically rightful to remain the hub of Ogilvy talents. OE, aside from only spelling out the names of other Ogilvy's, it can build up credentials e.g. awards that each agency receives, big clients or great success stories of each or some agencies, etc. The more they become known and accredited, the more OE will be trusted in return. On the other hand, if OE is seen withering, it is very risky and fool for Ogilvy Group to be closely linked to OE. The strong internal partnership shall remain in order to grow and foster, not to harm one another. OE definitely has a potential and capability to revive. It only needs a simple and tangible plan.

Table 8: How OgilvyEarth defines itself in different platforms

Country	Source	What said
Global/	http://www.ogilv	Web: Our network
USA	yearth.com/	OgilvyEarth is a mash-up of forward thinkers and
		sustainability marketing experts from around the Ogilvy
		network across five continents, including our brightest
		minds in planning, consulting and creative from Ogilvy &
		Mather, OgilvyOne, Ogilvy Public Relations, OgilvyAction
		and OgilvyEntertainment.
Australia	http://ogilvyearth	Web: Who we are
	.com.au/	We are the specialist community and environment practice
		of Asia-Pacific's largest communications agency. We help
		companies, NGOs and governments raise awareness and
		generate action on community engagement and
		environmental sustainability. We run campaigns, engage
		employees and stakeholders and build effective Corporate
		Social Responsibility (CSR) programs.
South	http://www.ogilv	Web: What we do
Africa	yearth.co.za/	We create specialised sustainability communication based
		on a strategic model. The Ogilvyearth tool set enables
		brands to explore their positioning within the sustainability
		arena and identify key opportunities for growth and
		innovation.
Global/	https://twitter.co	Twitter: Profile
USA	m/OgilvyEarth	OgilvyEarth partners with brands to use sustainability to
		drive brand value, achieve long-term growth and increase
		profits.
		2,715 Followers. 832 Tweets. (14 August 2013)
Australia	https://twitter.co	Twitter: Profile
	m/OgilvyEarthO	We are Australia's leading sustainability communication
	Z	practice. We bring together the art & science of effective
		communication to influence a better world.
		25 Followers. 1 Tweet. (14 August 2013)

UK	https://twitter.co	Twitter: Profile
	m/OgilvyEarth_	Moving sustainability from niche to normal and tweeting
	UK	stuff that inspires us.
		600 Followers. 506 Tweets. (14 August 2013)
South	https://twitter.co	Twitter: Profile
Africa	m/OgilvyEarthS	Ogilvy Earth - strategically assisting brands to become
7 11100	A	sustainable champions.
		611 Followers. 786 Tweets. (14 August 2013)
Global/	https://www.face	Facebook: About
USA	book.com/Ogilvy	We believe sustainability is the growth opportunity of the
034	Earth?fref=ts	21st century, but it's not just about being green. It's about
		rethinking how the world works and finding smarter ways to
		do the simple actions that make up our daily lives.
Olah al/	h the <i>th</i> end of her	1,495 likes. 6 talking about this (14 August 2013)
Global/	http://www.linke	LinkedIn: About OgilvyEarth
USA	din.com/compan	We believe sustainability is the growth opportunity of the
	y/ogilvyearth?trk	21st century, but it's not just about being green. It's about
	=top_nav_home	rethinking how the world works and finding smarter ways to
		do the simple actions that make up our daily lives.
		Industry: Environmental Services
		Type: Public Company
		Company Size: 51-200 employees
Australia	http://www.linke	LinkedIn: About Ogilvy Earth
	din.com/compan	OgilvyEarth is a holistic sustainability communications
	y/ogilvy-	practice – from empowering employees to act for the
	earth?trk=top_n	environment to promoting sustainable products to advising
	av_home	on environmental public policy.
		Industry: Public Relations and Communications
		Type: Privately Held
		Company Size: 1-10 employees
UK	YouTube	No description on 'About' section and only 3 video clips
		uploaded in 2012.
		2 subscribers. 2,546 views.

From the landscape analysis of OE network, it perhaps already answers why the growth of OE has been slow. It seriously lacks visibility in the market. Therefore, as an immediate plan and to maximise what OE has at hand, it should definitely leverage Ogilvy network and grow its business from internal connections. It is, however, noticeable that its YouTube has quite a good number of views, hence, OE can also consider putting more clips onto this channel and introduce links to its other channels in the future.

Speaking of internal network, the only connection between OE and Ogilvy is Kathleen Enright. Thus, the action taker and driver for growth plan will fall onto her. Growth strategy and action plans will be discussed in details in Chapter 7. However, on a side note, there are currently 2 Kathleen Enright's occupying the online platform (See: Figure 4). The other Kathleen is President and CEO of Grantmakers for Effective Organizations (Geofunder, 2013). This surely gives some confusion to external clients trying to get in touch with Kathleen as even the internal employees declares so from the beginning of her term at OE. This can be solved by Kathleen having more presence in the online platform and being more prominent representing OE in more events, etc.

Figure 4: Google Search on Kathleen Enright

Kathleen Enright - United Kingdom | LinkedIn uk.linkedin.com/pub/kathleen-enright/1a/437/666 * London, Royaume-Uni - OgilvyEarth UK Director View Kathleen Enright's (United Kingdom) professional profile on LinkedIn. LinkedIn is the world's largest business network, helping professionals like Kathleen ...

Kathleen Enright - United Kingdom profiles | LinkedIn

uk.linkedin.com/pub/dir/Kathleen/Enright -

View the profiles of professionals on LinkedIn named Kathleen Enright located in the United Kingdom. There are 2 professionals named Kathleen Enright in the ...

Images for kathleen enright - Report images



5.2 OE UK'S CURRENT BUSINESS MODEL

OE UK is a profit unit sitting with and under OPR in London. However, OE does not limit its partnership and working network to only OPR. OE experts "plug & play" other Ogilvy teams across UK and, where possible, across Europe (See: Figure 5). OE believes that co-creation is key to finding creative solutions to sustainability (OE Creds, 2013).



Figure 5: OgilvyEarth "Plug & Play" (OE Creds, 2013)

5.2.1 Product Offerings

There are four main products that OE currently offers based on its core capabilities (See: Figure 6). Under the lead of Kathleen Enright from 2011 to date, majority of works (44 per cent) falls into *strategy* while main source of revenues comes is *branding* (53 per cent). Although *shopper* gives the least percentage both in terms of number of projects and revenues generated, it is plays as important resource for OE's thought leadership. The 'Mainstream Green' research can also be classified under this core capability. OE could have used more of its research findings to build a lot of discussions around this area. The research also goes very well with OE's mission to 'move sustainability from niche to normal.'





5.2.2 Team & Product Delivery

In terms of product delivery, each product will entail different delivery details. But generally speaking, OE team has great assets as each team member is specialised in distinctive areas. Kathleen Enright, UK Director, is having an overarching skillset from strategy, to marketing, to deep sustainability knowledge. She can lead and guide, both hands-on and hands-off the projects. Harriet Kingaby, Sustainability Strategist, is very good at social and societal side especially employee engagement which has become one of the key focus areas in today's sustainability field. Oliver Burch, Sustainability Analyst, possesses very analytical mind and has great educational background as well as interest on environmental side of sustainability. By using HBDI's Whole Brain® framework, the team profile can be summarised into Figure 7 below.





5.2.3 Clients

OE UK has a wide range of client portfolio such as those in retail/consumer brand (e.g. Unilever and Nescafé), emission intensive (e.g. Volvo and Ford), education (e.g. Plymouth University), and charity (e.g. Nesta). Considering the revenue generated to OE UK during 2011-2013, emission intensive and retail/consumer brand sectors have been the key sources of revenue, accounting for over half of the total income (See: Figure 8).

Interestingly, the percentage of revenue generation of the above 2 sectors coincides with the top 2 sectors that spend the most on sustainability. From Verdantix's report (2012), the sector that will spend most on sustainability is retail/consumer brands, contributing 34 per cent of total spending. The second sector, emission intensive such as oil and gas, transport, and utility, accounts for 25 per cent of the spending. Then, telecom and technology contributes 18 per cent. This concurs with findings from (Eccles et al, 2013) that the individual consumer industry, industry with intense brands and reputations competition, and natural resource-intensive industry have the best return on sustainability spending.



Figure 8: Organic Growth Opportunity for OE

Considering the sustainability spending trend, OE's short to medium term goal can then focus on the first 2 leading sectors (i.e. retail/consumer brand and emission intensive) as an organic growth plan while it can expand the focus to the third leading sector (i.e. technology) for the medium to long term goal.

5.3 OTHER OEs

To better understand OE UK's current situation, it will be beneficial to also assess the situation at other OE offices. This is to compare the commonalities and differences between each office's operations including marketing strategy. Figure 9 is the deck displaying key commonalities and differences between 5 OE offices while detailed discussion will be based on 2 offices in San Francisco (SF) and New York (NY). The reason for choosing only SF and NY against UK is that SF is currently, debatably, the rising star amongst all OE's and NY is where the original idea of having OE emerged as well as where Kim Slicklein, President of Global OE currently resides. The marketing, HR and operations, and finance dimensions of the 2 offices will be discussed in the following sections.

5.3.1 Commonalities of All OE's

There are two commonalities amongst all 5 offices: detachment from OE global network and area focus. In every office, OE team feels they are not a part of OE global network although Kim Slicklein has been appointed President of Global Ogilvy since June 2011 with the main mission to transfer knowledge across all OE's and create a strong global network across all OE offices. There has been, however, no support or referral across geographies thus far. Each office still focuses exclusively on its own geography with limited knowledge of what is going on beyond its own office or regional border.

5.3.2 Marketing

Only OE SF does marketing properly and things were planned out before the team was formed at the beginning of 2013. It has clear positioning and targeting. OE SF focuses on the companies that involve in social impact, natural resources, and clean technology. It bundles its offering with other larger Ogilvy practices especially OPR to deliver more value to clients. Event sponsorship and attendance are also an integral part of marketing activities for OE SF to seek new opportunities and stay involved with sustainability community.

In comparison, OE NY owns US's website (which is regarded as global website), Facebook, and twitter but does not use them properly. As OE NY does not actively attend events nor publish thought leadership pieces lately, online platform seems to be the only marketing channel that it can communicate to clients and to maintain client pipeline. Unfortunately, the team does not seem to perform well in this dimension.

Yammy's MBA Summer Project 2013

Commonalities & Differences between UK / NY / SF / SA / OZ

OE Commonalities	London	New York	San Francisco	Cape Town	Sydney
Feeling detached from OE global network	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
More area-specific than global network	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
05 D.W.	London		0	0 T	0
OE Differences	London	New York	San Francisco	Cape Town	Sydney
Own real P&L	Yes	(Shadowed)	Yes	Yes	-
Most clients' works from Ogilvy Network	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes
Sitting in OPR	Yes	-	Yes	-	Yes
Clear task boundary within team	-	-	-	Yes	Yes
Passionate Head	Yes	-	Yes	Yes	Yes
Dedicated Team (Full time)	Yes	-	-	Yes	-
Sustainability Expertise	Yes	-	-	-	Yes
Own Twitter	Yes	Yes		Yes	-
Own Web	-	Yes	-	Yes	Yes
Own LinkedIn, FB	-	Yes	-	-	-
Many sustainable businesses found locally	-	-	Yes	-	Yes
Attend events & conferences	-	-	Yes	Yes	-
Sponsor events & conferences	-	-	Yes	-	-

Ogilvy earth

OE UK, despite having a mainstream marketing character holding Head of Practice and UK Director position, due to the lack in marketing planning and strategy, it underutilises the expertise within team. With a better plan and clearer task allocation, OE UK will be able to seek more external marketing opportunities similarly to how OE SF is networking in local community. In addition, OE UK is already well known for its capability and good work among the OPR people hence it could have done better in connecting with wider Ogilvy network.

5.3.3 HR and Operations

OE SF operates without a dedicated full time member. The team is entirely projectbased. Each of 12 team members is assigned under other Ogilvy teams and will assemble team as sustainability project arises. This helps reduce overhead costs and downtime because team member can work on other projects. The downside is, arguably, no dedicated resource for clients. In addition, OE SF views itself as PR professional with sustainability touch compared to OE UK who claims sustainability expertise. OE UK can, therefore, service the client in more specialised project compared to the SF team.

For OE NY, the team recently underwent significant manpower loss due to the president's 2nd maternity leave. The team morale and confidence was low without the leadership. Currently, there are 2 people working in team while at the same time also taking up other roles and responsibilities. OE NY is now trying to transform its business model from being a profit unit with its own Account people to working collaboratively with other Ogilvy teams and acting as internal sustainability consultants with only a couple of people sourcing and developing new businesses. With this transformation, OE NY hopes to gain more support from other units and together grow the business using sustainability as one of the selling points.

The new OE NY's model is interesting compared to what OE UK is trying to achieve. While NY is reducing headcount, UK is hoping to expand the team with dedicated team members. However, with SF's and NY's best practices combined, OE UK has a potential to increase more headcounts to work on sustainability projects while collaborating better with Ogilvy network in product delivering and connecting more widely with external partnership to bring in more businesses. With a strong team and strong internal network, OE UK will be able to handle and organise more client works in its pipeline.

5.3.4 Finance

Despite having own P&L, each office has different financial practices and results. OE SF is the newest OE team being founded at the beginning of 2013 with its own P&L in the West Coast. The team is arguably a rising star as it was established out of the growing needs. After having supported others during the past years, the management team saw the growth opportunity to set up a separate OE SF team to work more on sustainability projects especially to cover local business opportunities in the Silicon Valley.

For OE UK, sharing the profits with other Ogilvy teams while managing its own P&L has worked well to gain support from Ogilvy network. This also allows OE UK to gain credibility from working on sustainability aspect of existing Ogilvy's clients. On the contrary, OE NY had trouble maintaining a working relationship with other Ogilvy team due to profit sharing scheme. It was simply difficult when the collaboration comes with a cost. OE NY is then moving towards being a non-profit centre as a result of poor financial performances.

Agreeing on the acceptable profit sharing with other Ogilvy teams is one of the keys to promote collaboration and referrals.

5.4 SUMMARY FOR CHAPTER 5

With a thorough understanding of the OE UK's performances in relations to other OE's from this Chapter as well as the knowledge gained market place and forces within the industry from the last Chapter, the analysis of all findings thus far will be summarised in the form of SWOT (See: Figure 10) showing how strengths can allow OE to exploit the opportunities in the market while mitigating against weaknesses and threats.

Figure 10: SWOT Analysis on OE UK Team

SWOT Analysis on Current OE UK Team



Ogilvy	global	brand	and	global	prese	nce – g	ood	credib	ility and	
true	ability t	o work	for	multina	tional	brands	with	local	insights	

Team experience in marketing & communications, consulting and sustainability, with various global brands in all sectors.

Lean team with spirit, different backgrounds, effective tools developed by OE and by Ogilvy network.

Strategic location to be the hub for Europe

Sustainability business in UK to reach **£6.8b** in 2015 with category: **Strategy, Risk, Brand** estimated to grow from £635m in 2013 to **£818mn** in 2015, almost 30% growth YoY

Trend in complete solutions / one stop service

External partnership with sustainability, marketing and sustainable business organisation e.g. Forum for the Future, 2degrees, and wbcsd

New clients referred by Ogilvy network and by existing clients

Extraordinary lack of visibility and reputation.

No dedicated business development person with head of practice involves too much on day-to-day operations

Unclear products' value proposition

Archaic image and underutilisation of online platforms

Communication gap between OE global network

Key competitors with stronger presence (Futerra), thought leadership (Y&R, Cone, Radley Yelder), partnership (H&K) and claimed authority (Verdantix)

Management consulting firms extend their scope to sustainability (PwC, BCG, EY) and In-house experts working inside the client company

Regulations on sustainability force companies to comply and hence can no longer use it to differentiate





Ogilvyearth

Page 60 of 121



Vammy's MBA Summer Project 2013

5.4.1 Strengths

OE's greatest strength is its affiliation with Ogilvy. Ogilvy's global brand and presence help build OE's credibility and enables OE to work for multinational companies to further enhance its reputation. OE can also leverage other Ogilvy teams for business leads and client introductions. In addition, it has proven tools and frameworks from Ogilvy that it can use to differentiate itself from competitors. This also enables the team to be very lean. By maintaining only a few experts and pull resources from larger Ogilvy system as needed, OE can keep the fixed costs low and ease its interaction with other forces.

The team members of OE are its strength. With experiences working with global brands in various sectors, they have the track record to show potential clients. In addition, they have broad spectrum of skillsets and experiences, ranging from marketing and communications, strategy consulting, and sustainability. Their versatility is proven to be an asset to serve the clients and differentiate itself. From the broad skill set, they can also expand into complementary service and reduce the power of complements.

Lastly, its strategic location in London allows easy expansion to become European hub. Ogilvy Group UK in London is one of the strongest team in Europe. Hence, OE can easily expand its internal network from here across to other countries. Also, this is where a few global and regional Heads of Ogilvy reside, which enables an accessible business discussion and good collaboration of decision making.

5.4.2 Weaknesses

OE's greatest weakness is its lack of visibility and reputation. It does not fully utilise Ogilvy network to build as much awareness as it could have. Even sustainability manager of WPP, its ultimate parent company, does not take OE seriously and has difficulty establishing the connections between OE and Ogilvy. Furthermore, OE has an archaic image and underutilisation of online media. Its You Tube channel was created in 2012 and only has 3 clips uploaded thus far. OE UK team does not have access or control over other forms of online channel. As this channel becomes more prevalent, lacking digital presence and interaction can limit OE's opportunities significantly.

While the OE team's skills and experiences are its strengths, the team lacks clear division of labour. There is no clear ownership of business development, resulting in no work pipeline. The team alternates between busy periods when they have more work than they can handle and down periods when they have very limited amount of work. The head of practice involves too much on day-to-day operations and client work during busy period and only does business development when they are in down period. The unstable workload hurts the team's morale and increases its dependency on other Ogilvy teams for resources.

OE also has communication gap with OE global network. The global president was appointed 2 years ago with the aim to establish a strong network amongst all OE's (Enright, 2013). Yet, with her 2 maternity leaves after assuming the role, the network has never been established and each team still works individually without being aware of what is happening in other OE teams. A stronger network could have eliminated the communication gap and built powerful global taskforce to compete better in the global market.

5.4.3 Opportunities

The largest opportunity for OE is the sustainability market growth. The overall business spending on sustainability is forecasted to reach GBP6.8 billion in 2015, with spending on strategy, risk, and brand is estimated to be GBP818 million. More sustainability projects leads to more demand for sustainability communications, which will benefit OE.

The trend for one-stop service and complete solutions (Elting, 2013) also benefit OE. Companies are trying to avoid engaging with several suppliers and prefer to work with one supplier who can provide comprehensive service and solutions. This is to reduce paperwork and internal approval process as well as reducing search and contracting costs in terms of working hours and manpower. Given its strength in broad range of skillsets, OE can take advantage of this opportunity.

Partnership with relevant trade organisations such as sustainability, marketing, and sustainable business associations can be beneficial for OE. The growing importance of sustainability will drive more participation in sustainability conference and trade association. External partnership can give OE the visibility and business opportunities that it needs. Currently, OE has not tapped the potential of this channel. Event sponsorship and attendance are common for other successful OE office. Internal referral from other Ogilvy team and existing clients can also give more revenue to OE.

5.4.4 Threats

The major threats are from OE's competitors. With more budget spending on sustainability, competitions from old and new players is expected. There are competitors who compete on strong presence, thought leadership, partnership, and claimed authority. Each is competing for similar clients. In addition, management consulting firms are expanding their scope to work on sustainability projects. Companies are starting to have in-house sustainability expert to manage all sustainability spending and projects. All these will add more competitions to OE.

A more distant threat is government regulation. Legislation to regulate environment, social, and employee impact of companies will force companies to comply. When every company has to work on sustainability projects as a result of regulations, there is no differentiation and there is no need to communicate such sustainability projects.

CHAPTER 6: COMPETITOR ANALYSIS (WHOM OE PLAYS AGAINST)

Having analysed OE UK's business practices in relation to other OE offices worldwide, it is equally important to see how OE UK is doing against its direct and potential competitors. This is to evaluate what OE has done well and could have done better in order to lead the market it is in. Both OE's direct and indirect competitors will be analysed. The Chapter will start with perceptual mapping to give a big picture of who OE is playing against and where they are placed in the mind of clients. Then, a combined list of product offerings will be presented to show the commonalities and differences, as well as the offerings that can be most favourable for OE. These 2 overview sections will be followed by analysis of each key competitor in greater details.

6.1 PERCEPTUAL MAPPING

A good way to start this Chapter is by looking at the whole range of OE UK's competitors in relation to their positioning in the mind of clients by using perceptual mapping (See: Figure 11). There are 2 axes in the map. The first one represents the degree of sustainability expertise needed by clients which means the agency must have strong sustainability team or members in the agency who can rigorously give a true advice on this field.

The second axis represents the strength and width of global creative network needed by clients which means the agency must have worldwide network to be capable of delivering a global project as well as having local offices in different countries to capture the local insight. Also, in order to be a truly creative agency, the criteria are the wide range of practices in delivering the work that clients can choose from.

In addition to an overview, this perceptual mapping also suggests that most favourable quadrant to be in is the top-right corner where OE can leverage its Ogilvy Worldwide network to be on the far right while it still has room to grow towards more expertise area. The farer it is, as perceived by clients, on the top-right direction, the more differentiation and competitive advantage it has successfully created. Figure 11: Perceptual Mapping with regards to Suggested Positioning for OE



6.2 PRODUCT OFFERINGS

Out of the whole product range offered by OE's competitors (See: Figure 11), there are only 3 categories that OE does not offer: Data analytics, Webinar, and CO2 measurement. However, it is not advisable for OE to consider them at the moment. Data analytics will require more dedicated headcounts to run and although the analytic results will give more and deeper information for OE's thought leadership, it is not the only way to generate thought leadership. Furthermore, the nature of task slightly conflicts with the nature and image of creativity of Ogilvy.

CO2 measurement requires technical knowledge and is not of OE's current or shortterm capability to do so. In addition, the possibility to invest in this is also limited yet there might be possibility for OE to partner with other specialised organisations in the future and offer itself as a one-stop service that brings together not only Ogilvy creative network but also sustainability-related technical experts.

Webinar is interesting area that OE can possibly expand into once it establishes the physical training. It will require more investment and therefore need further evaluation and adjustment to see if it is worth doing in the next couple of years.

In terms of competition, fierce competition exists on two of the three growing areas: Strategy (94 per cent) and Branding (73 per cent), leaving a bigger pie on Risk and Reputation management (33 per cent). The areas that competition is less than 50 per cent are Employee Engagement/Survey (47 per cent), Consulting (40 per cent), and Employee Training (33 per cent). It is not advisable to jump into the consulting field, though, as many global consulting firms are extending their arms to sustainability.

Employee-related offering is more interesting as, from the global trend researches (Aspey, 2012), employee is one of the 3 key stakeholders (employee, investor, and customer) whose importance has and will increase in the future.

Figure 12	2: Product	Offering Deck	
-----------	------------	---------------	--

	Offers >>	Strategy	Message dev't	Thought leader / Publication s	Digital	Branding	Behaviou change	Report writing / Factsheet / Brochure	Copy/ content	Stakeholder /Community Engagem't		Consulting	Risk/Reput ation <u>Mnm</u> t	Employee training	Data analytics	Webinars/ Online Training	CO2 measurem ent
OE	Creative	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	-	-
Futerra	Niche	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	-	-
Context	Niche	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	-	-	Yes
GoodBrand	Niche	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	-	-	-	-
Edelman	PR	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	Yes	-	-	-
н+к	PR	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes		Yes	-	-	Yes	Yes	-	-	-
Cohn&Wolfe	PR	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes		Yes	Yes	-	Yes	Yes	-	-	-
BBDO	Advert	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	-	-		-	Yes	-	-
Y&R	Advert	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	-
DRAFT TCB	Advert	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	Yes	Yes			-	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	-
Saatchi S	Advert	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	-	-	-	-	Yes	-	-
SalterBaxter	Sust.Consult	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	Yes	-	Yes	Yes	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hunt. Dynasty	PsychoCom	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes		Yes	Yes		-	-	Yes	-	-		-	-
ISC	Institute	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Yes	Yes	-
Verdantix	Analyst	Yes	Yes	Yes	-			Yes	-	-	-	Yes	-	-		Yes	-
		1	4 1	4 13	17	2 11	1) 9		8 8	7	6	5	5	i t	i i	1

6.3 OE's DIRECT COMPETITORS

There are only a few prominent players in this space with some small agencies. This includes, for instance, Futerra, Context Group, Good Brand, Corporate Citizenship, Radley Yelder, Glasshouse Partnership, and Clarity Sustainability (i.e. www.think-sustainability.co.uk). The key area that arguably all agencies and consultancies mention they do is employee/corporate engagement while issue and reputation management is the after-crisis sustainability and CSR trends. There are, however, some points of differentiation amongst them. For instance, Radley Yelder produces an immense amount of reports, Glasshouse Partnership focuses on transparency and how to communicate sustainability strategically in the transparent world, and Clarity Sustainability offers various free webinars. 3 leading players in this category, i.e. Futerra, Context Group, and Goodbrand, will be reviewed and analysed in this section.

6.3.1 Futerra

The agency was founded ten years ago by the two graduates from Forum for the Future Academy. They have big characters and probably are of the very few who stay until today (Kingaby, 2013). Futerra's website represents good marketing skills. It gives short and clear messages which respond well to today's people fast-pace lifestyle. Futerra states very briefly and clearly on its landing page that Futerra is "*the* sustainability communications agency" and its "mission is to make sustainable development so desirable it becomes normal" (Futerra, 2013b). Futerra's website appears very often in the search engine with the tagged word 'sustainability,'

Its website is very lively and features a good number of clients. Its' clients' works range from employee engagement (e.g. PwC, Bupa, L'Oréal) to strategy and guide (e.g. Kingfisher, Danone), and from fact sheets and packaging (e.g. Unilever, Plymouth Marine Laboratory) to animations and films (e.g. Unilever, UNEP).

The strengths of Futerra lie in the showcase of its massive number of clients and of its people with their short friendly and systematic notes. On its blog, it captures a lot of what is going on in the sustainability market and reviews those happenings with its own voice. Examples are those of Sustainable Brands (SB), BBC and Unilever. Futerra also mentions about mainstream and behavioural change.

The weakness of Futerra is fundamental. The team and organisational structure is not truly professional. The turnover rate is high and the agency runs short of committed employees as it tends to attract a lot of interns who turn to be very young and junior staff and finally leave for a better and more stable agency. Futerra therefore does not have many senior staff to pass on the knowledge to new generations.

Futerra's strategy is to have specialists in different key areas. As soon as one person leaves the agency, their replacement will have the same or close skill set. This is all planned out for its credential storytelling. For website, its strategy is to feature as many brands as possible and give the feeling that Futerra is everywhere. Futerra hires very young professionals who come with novice ideas and are ready to mix and match the ideas from others and make them sound like Futerra-created ones (Kingaby, 2013). A living example is the Axe's Showerpooling campaign on its website where it talks about Brand Muscle (Futerra, 2013c). This campaign can be easily mistaken as a work done by Futerra while in fact by Ogilvy.

What OE can learn is having a lot of client logos flashing on website and instead of only tweeting, OE can also review interesting sustainability updates on its blog and tweet about its blog on its Twitter account. This way, its online platforms are interlinked which can potentially increase the number of Followers who will help expand the brand's visibility, and at the other end, those on the Twitter are redirected to the blog on OE's website which will increase the traffic on the web and encourage visitors to browse more on other online platforms being linked from its website.

In addition, the way that Futerra features its clients' works can be applied. The feature is brief and showcases solid data such as figures (e.g. UNEP's Living Outside The Box Film project that the report was downloaded 60,000 times in the first month after launch and the film was viewed 12,000 times online). For those whose data are confidential or obscure, testimonials can then replace the hard facts (e.g. Unilever's Unilever's Senior Vice President Global Communications applauding its Sustainable Living Plan project).

6.3.2 Context Group

Context is a corporate sustainability consultancy founded in 1997 with headquarter in London and offices in Los Angeles and New York. Its main works lie in sustainability strategy and communications (Context, 2013a). There is a full list of clients' awards presented in a separate section on its website. Names of clients and their winning projects are given under themes, separated by years ranging from 2004-2012. There is also a wide range of publications by Context, revolving mainly around corporate sustainability with some touch on reporting, stakeholder engagement and strategy. Colourful covers with short explanation of what they are about are clearly shown on its website with the invitation to visit its blog and download the publications for free.

Both of its .com and .uk websites give exactly the same details, replicating one another. This is a good idea as the top 2 leading search engines (i.e. Gogle and Bing) tend to bring up different domains. From author's observation, Google tends to bring up more domain *com* while Bing brings up more domain *uk* sites. By having two different domains, Context Group diversifies its risk of not coming up on the first page of search if user only uses one search engine to look for information. However, this conveys the flipping messages that it is so integrated that there is no separation between the offices or that each office does not have enough to say if having its own website.

Context's strength is its writing skills, clear presentation of its expertise in environmental and social issues and its transatlantic network between the UK and USA. Roger Cowe, with an MBA from Manchester Business School, contributed to the development of corporate sustainability development writings since late 1980's as business journalist at The Guardian and later on as a freelancer. He joined Context in 2005 and is currently Affiliate at Context Europe. Peter T. Knight, President of Context America, is also an accomplished writer. He was once UK Environment Journalist of the Year and his articles often appeared on the Financial Times. Context's clients as featured on the websites are apparently some of those that Peter used to work for. This can then be assumed that Knight uses personal connections to bring businesses into the agency.

Its weakness, however, is the lack of its presence on online platform especially on the social media. Context has only 510 followers on Twitters (as of 06 August 2013) and no Facebook page. With the knowledge that it has so many publications on the

sustainability, its name does not appear often when searching for sustainabilityrelated subjects.

Context's strategy is therefore seem to talk a lot on its own website, gives free downloads of its publications and make big claims on its client works. Interestingly, WPP is claimed to be its client since 2002. Below is what is on the website:

"What does corporate sustainability mean for one of the world's largest communication services groups? With our help, WPP became the first to respond to this question (in 2002), defining the agenda for the sector. We helped WPP assess its issues, develop its CS policy, establish a management structure and then report on performance." (Context, 2013b)

"Our work has included advice for WPP agencies and client teams on sustainability issues." (Context, 2013c)

What OE can learn from Context is the bold claim on client works, especially the link to the WPP Group, the replication of the .com and .uk websites and perhaps the creation of agency's cartoon characters. Context was about 10 years older than OgilvyEarth yet they resemble in many aspects e.g. main offices in the UK and the US, numbers of followers on Twitters and colour scheme that represents the agencies.

However, Context's website features numerous testimonials while OE does none. This feature can help increase OE's credibility as third party endorsement is vital when the competition is high and clients are somewhat cynical and requiring more transparency (Burnham, 2013; Conlon, 2013). OE can also tremendously increase the number of case studies and should mention a lot more of work done in corporation with the other Ogilvy offices as this is the point of differentiation of OgilvyEarth from other sustainability communications agencies or consultancies.

Context's blog is one-way communication but very active in feeding few articles every month. It also gives opportunity for visitors to Tweet, Like, and Google +1, which is a good reactive way to have its article featured in other online space without having to do it itself (although it should have addressed itself (i.e. @Context_Group) on its pre-made Tweet message). As OE has a small team with currently limited resource, it is a good idea to have one-way communications and embed such online-sharing strategy.

6.3.3 GoodBrand

GoodBrand was founded in 1997 as "one of the first dedicated CSR/Sustainability consultancies in the world" (GoodBrand, 2013a). GoodBrand's **strength** is its focus on "Economic Return on Social and Environmental Investment (EROSEI)" (GoodBrand, 2013b) understanding as well as leading with the idea that only if sustainability can give economic returns, environmental and social investment will increase.

However, the old-looking and excessively simple web design can be its **weakness**. GoodBrand also has only 223 followers on Twitter as of 11 August 2013 (@CSRIndex, 2013). Assumedly, its special Twitter name which does not link to the brand has made it hard for people to find and follow. If this is true, the case of Kathleen Enright's Twitter Account might apply the same assumption. However, more investigation and further analysis needs to be done in order to finalise the true cause.
6.4 OPR'S COMPETITORS

There are a lot of agencies competing in this space both locally and internationally e.g. Edelman, Hill+Knowlton, Ketchum, Cohn&Wolfe, and Salt. An exhaustive qualitative research has been conducted in order to come up with 3 leading player who are not only leading in this space but also have done well in terms of sustainability communications. This section will therefore analyse 3 PR agencies: Edelman, Hill+Knowlton, and Cohn & Wolfe in details.

6.4.1 Edelman

Edelman was founded in the 1950's aiming to redefine the role of public relations and is currently the world's largest PR firm (Edelman, 2013a) that is trusted by big global corporations and organisations (Farrar, 2008). In July 2013, Edelman was bought in by The World Business Council for Sustainable Development (WBCSD) – "the most influential business voice on sustainability" (Sudhaman, 2013) to help raise its global profile with special focus on driving the achievement of 2020 goals.

Hence, **Edelman's strength** is its history, size, and tight global network. The long way up the road is filled with legacy and many success stories which attract global clients who need the global firm that appears in many countries and has insightful local knowledge and understanding (Sudhaman, 2013).

Its weakness may lie in its website. Edelman's website looks fairly sober and sad. This may represent the tone of the company and give calm feeling to visitors yet it could have radiated more excitement. Edelman is not very much active with blogs but every blog tells essential details. For example, its last post in July is about announcement on appointment of Anji Hunter as senior advisor (Edelman, 2013b) and its post in June showcases its success in winning one gold and two silver swards at Cannes PR Lions (Edelman, 2013c).

Its UK sustainability business strategy is the mix of sustainability team and the external advisors. Edelman claims to have sustainability team. However, no matter if it has the special team, its strength actually lies in its **external advisers** including Professor Noreena Hertz, Fellow at Judge Business School, Cambridge University; and Jules Peck, environmental and wellbeing adviser and Director of David Cameron's Quality of Life Commission.

What OE can learn from Edelman is to leverage the global brand legacy. Although OE UK is officially only 4 years old now, it is sitting with OPR in London and works hand-in-hand with other Ogilvy networks around the world. This is a crucial fact that OE's clients need to know and to give trust to OE as one of the world's prominent global agency who already acquires international vision as well as local insights.

6.4.2 Cohn & Wolfe

Cohn & Wolfe is part of the WPP family and was awarded 2013 PR Agency of the Year by PRWeek US (PRWeek, 2013). Cohn & Wolfe writes a lot of blogs which it calls 'Insights and Ideas.' Eco-Wolfe is one of the categories in the section that talks about eco-news, green brand initiatives, and tips on how to lead an eco-life (Eco-Wolfe, 2013). It lays sustainability under its practices and conducted a massive global consumer survey of green brands in 2011 which features as one of its thought leadership pieces.

Cohn & Wolfe has so much to say about **its strengths** and this is summarised nicely on its own website:

"Our CEO was identified by PR Week as one of the Most Powerful People in PR. We were named 2013 Agency of the Year by PRWeek and were the only public relations agency on Advertising Age's Best Places to Work list two years in a row. And the agency's creative work was defined by The Holmes Report as "among the best in the business."" (Cohn&Wolfe, 2013a).

Its weakness is perhaps the fact that it has done so much and already integrated the sustainability works in its other projects. Hence, there is no clear line on what type of sustainability works that they are offering at the moment. Also, its lack of UK website makes it difficult for the UK clients to recognise its local insights and probably doubt if this agency would be for them on a local scale which can sometimes bring more revenues to the agency than big global customers.

Its sustainability strategy is being the thought leader in the field. It has many blogs and articles articulating interesting questions and ideas such as 'Why sustainability isn't just for hippies' (Cohn&Wolfe, 2013b) and the 2011 Green Brands survey (Cohn&Wolfe, 2013c).

6.4.3 Hill+Knowlton Strategies

Hill+Knowlton Strategies has specified its CSR into three different areas: employee retention, growing business as supported by its CSR commitments and environmental policy.

Its strength and sustainability strategy seem to be partnership with prominent partners, which can potentially help raise its credentials at global level. In early 2012, H+K strategies launched the new offering to advise clients on how to use sustainability via integrated reporting to enhance their financial performance. This offering will be co-supported by Harvard Business School Professor Robert G. Eccles, "one of the world's foremost experts on integrated reporting," and his firm, Glenelg Partners (H+K, 2013).

Its weakness is however the lack of sustainability work showcase on its UK website. It says about the new integrated reporting offering as mentioned above in US website and still there is not case study done on this. Sustainability is listed as Specialist offering with very brief description. H+K Strategies is therefore not one of the most visible and capable players in sustainability field.

6.5 O&M's COMPETITORS

Behavioural change seems to be the growing area of interest for advertising agencies to talk about and to relate their works to recently. However, although none of the agencies being studied in this research (e.g. BBDO, DRAFTFCB, and Y&R) mentions that it has special sustainability team, a good number of them have produced great works using sustainability theme. Figure X shows a list of environmental advertising campaigned that have powerful message across the globe. This proves well that sustainability is a subject that advertising agencies can draw upon in producing an impactful work. This section will then analyse in details 4 agencies that stand as leaders in advertising and have done great work on sustainability communication: BBDO, Y&R, DRAFT FCB, and Saatchi S.

Source	The Daily Green	
Торіс	11 Powerful Environmental Messages	
Post Date	30-Nov-12	
Retrieved Date	12-Aug-13	
Agency	Ad Name	Country
DRAFTFCB + IDB	Polar Bear for Ecoeduca	Chile
VVL BBDO	Ice cream for WWF	Belgium
Publicis Conseil	Orang Utan for EDF	France
Ogilvy & Mather Bucharest	Deer for WWF	Romania
Lowe Zurich	Under the Sea for Greenpeace	Switzerland
Contrapunto	Lobster for WWF/Adena	Spain
Y&R Paris	Glove for Surfrider Foundation	France
Uncle Grey	Tarzan for WWF	Denmark
Goodby, Silverstein & Partners	Radial Turtle for CA Coastal CleanUp Day	United States
Almap <u>BBDO</u>	Alligator for Fundacao O Boticario de Protecao a Natureza	Brazil
Rapp Collins	Elephant for IFAW	Netherlands

Figure 13: Agency with Top Environmental Ads (Muzaurieta, 2012)

6.5.1 BBDO

The company was founded during the break gap between WWI and WWII and claims to be the world's most awarded advertising agency with 15,000 employees in 289 offices across 81 countries. (BBDO, 2013a). With trust and compelling campaigns, its key clients remain in relationship for over decades. It holds Armstrong account in the US for over 90 years, GE since 1921, Procter & Gamble/Gillette and Pepsi for half a century (BBDO, 2013a).

The Visa Cycle Generator by BBDO India (Mumbai) in May 2013 sends a strong brand message and links that to power shortage and generation. Although the direct message is the power of Visa, surely on the other side of the coin, the ad raise awareness or sparks people to think about the lack of energy in the faraway land and how hard it can be generated. This can ultimately make a behavioural change in viewers in the more developed parts of the world.

BBDO does not mention any direct message about how it cares about sustainability and hence no sustainability team sitting inside the agency, Yet, many of its advertising campaigns address the environmental and social issues in a subtle and indirect ways such as Save the Children's *Every Beat Matters* by BBDO New York in February 2013 and General Electric's *Living Masterpiece* by AMV BBDO in January 2012 to exhibit GE's commitment to reducing the National Gallery's carbon footprint (BBDO, 2013b).

What OE can learn from BBDO is the great leverage of O&M's brand reputation and successful client works and awards. It is sensible for OE to claim its works done in corporation with O&M. This can make OE become more visible in advertising space and more credible in wider public sphere.

6.5.2 Y&R

Y&R can be seen as an advertising agency who walks the talks. When renovating its office is San Francisco, it asked Interior Architects to design for sustainability (IA, 2013). In addition, Trish Wheaton, a leading 'Sustainability Navigators' at WPP (Wheaton, 2013) is currently holding leadership role at both Wunderman and Y&R. She is a remarkable spokesperson for Y&R in the field of sustainability. Trish also leads the sustainability talk at Cannes 2013 (Cannes Lions, 2013) which gives a good image and credit of how the agency cares and knows about sustainability area. Contradictorily, the Y&R Study in June 2013 reveals that American consumers are not swayed by brand's green message and not buying brands' sustainability claims (Campaign Brief, 2013).

Y&R produces a number of ads that address social and environment issues. These include, for example, Y&R Cape Town promote the daily hygiene by putting toys in bars of soap to teach kids how significant it is to wash their hands (YR, 2013) and Surfrider Foundation's The Glove campaign to visually stress that the beach doesn't clean itself (Ad Forum, 2013). Y&R does not mention anything about its sustainability team on its websites. The prominent related blogs are those written on Y&R South Africa website.

What OE can learn from Y&R is that it is important to get Kathleen out there and be vocal. Kathleen has a great career history and success hence that can be a selling point of OE and can help OE be known. If Kathleen becomes more popular and more well-known, her good reputation will be attached to OE which will help OE accelerate the growth faster. The only concern is that the tight relationship between Kathleen Enright and OE UK brand reputation can cause OE to tremble down without the lead or presence of her in the future.

6.5.3 DRAFT FCB

This is a great advertising agency with very chic, catchy, stylish, functional and practical website showcasing a grand list of awards and a selective list of clients. It claims working with more than 100 companies in the Global Fortune 500 (Draft FCB, 2013a). It won 9 Gold, 12 Silver, 14 Bronze and a Cannes Grand Prix at Cannes 2013. NIVEA SolarAd Charger in Brazil (Draft FCB, 2013b) is a good example of how the agency integrates brand message to environment and lifestyle. Also, by partnering with BPN, Draft FCB creates billboard that produces drinking water in Lima (in Peru), the world's second largest desert capital (Interpublic, 2013). This advertisement leads Mayo Peru DraftFCB to win the Gravity Award, the top honour at 2013 AdWeek Project Isaac (Adweek, 2013).

DraftFCB also writes blogs on sustainability and Social Responsibility (SR). Interestingly, its sustainability blog stopped in June 2011 while its Social Responsibility blog is written approximately once every two months and the last post was in August 2013. It does not mention anything about sustainability expertise or team.

DraftFCB may possibly be able to get OE to think if sustainability is still the word and the place to play. Why did DraftFCB stop posting on sustainability blog since 2 years ago while it still makes some efforts on SR?

6.5.4 Publicis Groupe & Saatchi & Saatchi S

After being founded in 1998, Act Now Productions, the sustainability consultancy who helps business solves the world's depressing problems, was bought by Publicis Groupe and renamed to **Saatchi & Saatchi S** (Environmental Leader, 2008; Saatchi S, 2013a). Sustainability communications is named one of the Publicis Groupe's offerings by its specialised agencies (WEForum, 2013).

At Saatchi & Saatchi S, it aims to make sustainability irresistible (Saatchi S, 2013b) with the 3 focuses on strategy, engagement and communication. Aside from building a beautiful website, Saatchi S also writes a lot of thought leadership pieces on sustainability. Its clients are in wide range of industries and are leaders in their own field such as Coca-Cola, Intel, McDonalds', P&G, and Walmart. The teams are based in both San Francisco (HQ) and London. On Twitter, Saatchi S is posting approximately one message a day (Ref.Twitter)

Saatchi & Saatchi S might be **a good sign for OE** to keep its unit and persist to grow the team. However, it is also doubtful whether Saatchi & Saatchi S really makes money out of the sustainability expertise. Many links to its client works on its website are disabled or no longer valid.

6.6 MIXED AND OTHERS

During the research, there are a few players who also share the pie in sustainability communications. As they cannot be specified in niche, public relations, nor advertising, the paper classifies them into the 4th category: Mixed and Others. They may not possibly become OE's strong competitors, yet they are worth being mentioned and studied further for OE to be aware of what they do and offer.

6.6.1 SalterBaxter

Although **SalterBaxter** claims to be increasingly seen as one of today's European leading sustainability consultancies (SalterBaxter, 2013a), its offerings are mixed between business strategy, sustainability and creative communications. 55 per cent of its works are delivered in digital form (SalterBaxter, 2013b). Its strength seems to be writing and reporting expertise. It is in its fourth year of helping big account like Adidas reporting its sustainability performance and SalterBaxter itself has also published the Directions Reports for over ten years, featuring trends and issues in sustainability. Its weakness is unfortunately the abbreviation of the name which happens to be the same with similar design as that of Sustainable Brands (SB).

What OE can learn from SalterBaxter is from its 'what we do' and its 'work' sections whose contents almost tally except for the fact that it adds 'operating responsibly' into 'what we do'. This gives a sign of how much it cares about being responsible. This is then a good example that OE can apply as walking the talk has been proved important in order to get more clients or at least not to get attacked. Since OE UK has done quite a lot of green activities under the roof of Ogilvy Group UK, it can and should address these activities to make its clients aware and realise that OE does as much as it talks or in its present case, OE talks as much as it does.

6.6.2 The Hunting Dynasty

The Hunting Dynasty positions itself as expert in behavioural change by psychologically inform communications. Its strength is its people who, from their background, can contribute directly to what the brand promises (HuntingDynasty, 2013a). Jamie Romain also moved from OgilvyOne to The Hunting Dynasty as Creative Director. The Hunting Dynasty might not be a current direct competitor to OE, yet the possibility might rise if OE partners with #OgilvyChange (OgilvyChange, 2013) or OgilvyOne in a client's project as both agencies' characters and product offerings resembles those of The Hunting Dynasty. The Hunting Dynasty's website is also very disruptive and dashing, filled with questions that brief what its projects are all about.

What OE can learn from it is an interesting use of 'Pay with a Tweet' and 'Pay with a Facebook Post' function which is linked to its publications on '*Inspiring Sustainable Behaviour: 19 ways to ask for change.*' This is the only book that it has on its publications section on the website which provides a link to buy the book from Amazon or to download it for free with the above functions. Interestingly, Rory Sutherland, Vice Chairman of Ogilvy & Mather UK, also gives testimonial to this book (HuntingDynasty, 2013b).

6.6.3 Institute for Sustainable Communication (ISC)

As one of OE UK's aspirations and considerations is to produce more pro-bono works, there are possibilities to tap into extended partnership with non-profit organisations (NGOs) and government bodies and hence **Institute for Sustainable Communication (ISC)** can possibly be its competitor. This organisation is non-profit itself and aims to help promote the sustainability via print and digital media (ISC, 2013). Yet, as its deliverables are limited to only two main medium, it will not have the same capability to deliver the work as the same level as OE.

6.7 SUMMARY FOR CHAPTER 6

With Google and Bing search on sustainability related terminologies, OE did not come up on any first page of the search results. Although it might seem surprising as OE UK defines itself as sustainability marketing communications practice which already covers popular sustainability-related search terms such as 'sustainability marketing' and 'sustainability practice(s)', it is indeed sensible by having learnt that OE UK currently does not have any active online channel to connect with its stakeholders. From the research, it is obvious that all of its leading competitors, both direct and indirect, have at least a decent website with up-to-date information. Although website itself is not a proactive form of bringing more clients in, it acts as a hygiene factor that every good agency should have in order to showcase its works and to build up its credibility especially the first impression.

From a face-to-face interview with Piers Knuckey, the WPP's Sustainability Manager, on 21 August 2013 at Canary Wharf office, his unfavourable message could be a good sign for OE to request for more budget and headcount in order to perform better on the online platform or at least to have some control over the current website which is own by the NY team. He stated that after having a look at OE's website a few times, nothing has changed. It is static. It is outdated. And it does not give any hint that the agency is thriving or growing at all. However, on a positive note, Piers is willing to connect OE to WPP if OE can put together a good proposal showing how it wants and can partner with WPP who in fact has established a long-term relationship with Context, an agency outside WPP Group, in doing its sustainability projects.

To generalise the best practices from the research findings, everyone is moving into the online platform both in terms of communications and product offerings. Digital and social media trends will definitely play a big part in shaping the world of marketing communications. While the competition is fierce with big agencies stretching their arms towards sustainability area and the small boutiques cutting down their prices and offering new fresh ideas to clients, OE needs to be clear on its positioning and trying to move towards the top-right corner of the perceptual map. The best and most effective way to do is to immediately establish a strong connection with Ogilvy Group and make sure that the message is also sent across to the clients. This will increase awareness and trust in its clients which seem to be what OE UK needs to create as soon as it can.

CHAPTER 7: CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

After having pulled and analysed all the findings in this research paper, this Chapter will give a clear and practical strategy recommendations built inside *the strategy house* (See: Figure 14).

The current industry and OE situation had been assessed. OE's vision was required to set the end goal to achieve. From discussion with the head of OE, OE aims to double its revenue from GBP200,000 to GBP400,000 by 2015 and prove itself a viable business unit of Ogilvy. This reflects the importance of revenue to OE's business. The majority of the costs such as salaries and administrative are fixed, therefore, it has to focus on revenue to make profit. The aim seems ambitious at first glance. However, OE has been performing under its full potential and it can be quickly turned around to generate more revenue and achieve its goal.

The recommendations can be divided into four strategic objectives and two supporting foundations. The strategic objectives are directed to key business areas of OE to drive revenue while the foundations are the key enablers that the strategic objectives have to build on. Within each objective and foundation, there are a few initiatives. To ensure the effectiveness of each strategy and initiative, measurements are introduced under the philosophy "what gets measured gets done" (Williamson, 2006). Measurements also show causality of how each strategy generate business results.

Figure 14 depicts the strategy house, showing visions supported by strategic objectives pillars and the foundations. Figures 15 & 16 show the detailed action plans associated with each strategy and selected initiatives.

Figure 14: The Strategy House



Foundation#2

Be a Leading Thought Leader (This can be done through Strategy#1, #2, #3 and #4)

1. Mainstream Green 2. Sustainability Branding 3. Sustainability Marketing Know-How 4. Ogilvy's Sustainability Campaigns of the Month 5. Sust. Award

Foundation#1

Reconstruct Team Capacity and Capability (including clear product offerings + tools presented to clients)

1. Reconstruct offers by linking each pillar to specific audience 2. Connect tools to Ogilvy network & clients 3. Hire/Find dedicated Business Development

Figure 15: Immediate to Short-Term Strategy Execution (1/2)

Immediate & Short-Term Strategy Execution

Strategy	Strategic Measurement	Initiative	Initiative Measurement	Key Actions	Detailed Actions	Start Date	Complete Date	Person in Charge
#1 referred projects	Revenue from Ogilvy's referred projects increased by 50% by	Heads	1 official meeting per month	Organise Head of Practice dinner	Identify key persons and co-invite with OPR Head	Mon 02 Sep 13	Fri 06 Sep 13	Kathleen
	1H14				Organise dinner	By 30 Sep 13	On going	Kathleen
			2 unofficial meetings per month	Initiate meetings with other Heads	Meet new business Group Director	Mon 09 Sep 13	Fri 21 Sep 13	Kathleen
					Meet Neil Hawke	Mon 23 Sep 13	Fri 27 Sep 13	Kathleen
#2 follower/sha Create visibility and increased by	Total number of follower/share/like increased by 100% year-on-year	share/like conversation calendar	A complete cross- platforms content and calendar for 2013-14	Learn from the expert	Talk to @Social on how to create calendar for TW, FB, LinkedIn, YT	Mon 02 Sep 13	Fri 06 Sep 13	Harriet
				Create database & online platforms	Design topics and find content	Mon 09 Sep 13	Fri 21 Sep 13	Harriet
					Gather all sust-related clips by Ogilvy Europe	Tue 01 Oct 13	Fri 05 Oct 13	ТВА
					Launch new-face on TW, LK, YT & brand- new FB, Website, Wiki	Tue 01 Oct 13	Mon 02 Dec 13	TBA
		Create and maintain active online platforms	1 Tweet 1 FB post p.d. 1 YouTube Clip p.w. 1 Blog p.m.	Assign & explain responsibility & make clear expectation	Go through content calendar and have constant discussion	Tue 01 Oct 13	On going	Kathleen
			100% web update on client work at mth end	Spend 15%* of total working time on this	Keep up-to-date with OE teams for new client works & keep in touch w/ clip providers	Tue 01 Oct 13	On going	ТВА
ammy's MBA Summ	er Project 2013		Abbreviation Note: p.d. = per day p.w. = per week p.m. = per month	* (15/100)x7.5 = ~1 h	our/day		Ogilvy	earth

Figure 16: : Immediate to Short-Term Strategy Execution (2/2)

Immediate & Short-Term Strategy Execution (cont.)

Strategy	Strategic Measurement	Initiative	Initiative Measurement	Key Actions	Detailed Actions	Start Date	Complete Date	Person in Charge
#3 (New clients approach OE: 2 times p.m., by 2H14	Speak and participate at events and conferences in Europe	2 public speech and/or event attendance p.m.	Partner with marketing and sustainability organisations	List out events / conference & justify reasons to go	Mon 09 Sep 13	On going: Every 2 nd & 4 th Mon of month	Harriet
					Speak at and/or attend events/ conferences	Tue 01 Oct 13	On going	Kathleen
					Propose new partnership opportunities	Fri 04 Oct 13	On going: Every 1st Fri of month	ТВА
		Write and publish OE article in partner's website (Optional)	1 article per month	Write and lobby	Align topic with conversation calendar and write new article	By 15 Oct 13	On going	Ollie
					Lobby our partner to publish OE article	By 30 Oct 13	On going	Ollie
Strategic Objective #4 Augment repeat customers via better CRM	1 new business lead from repeat client p.m., by 2H14	Create systematic and traceable client database	100% complete list to be reviewed every Quarter	Complete OE client database	Re-organise OE shared folders & keep all new business in 1	Fri 01 Nov 13	Fri 08 Nov 13	ТВА
					Create database	Fri 01 Nov 13	Fri 08 Nov 13	TBA
					Classify & prioritise clients on the list	Mon 11 Nov 13	Fri 15 Nov 13	Kathleen
					Send e-card X'Mas greetings to all clients	Mon 10 Dec 13	Fri 14 Dec 13	TBA
				Evaluate & make OE's prospect client database based on Ogilvy network clients	Make a list from observation and informal interview	Jan 2014	On going	ТВА
Yammy's MBA Summ	er Project 2013		Abbreviation Note: p.y. = per year 1H = first half 2H = second half	Oginy network cilents			Ogilvy	earth

The first strategic objective is to expand and strengthen Ogilvy network via face-toface. The measurement of the first strategy's success is 50% increase in revenue of Ogilvy's referred project. This strategy targets potential clients within Ogilvy network. The rationale behind this objective is to exploit OE's strength in its affiliation with Ogilvy. OE can also significantly reduce the power of complements and suppliers. Other Ogilvy teams have much larger client base and can provide more business leads for OE. They can provide complement service in terms of marketing plan execution, which enhance OE's competitiveness. OE can reduce potential client's searching costs and internal coordination by adjusting its message to appeal to clients in marketing department, Ogilvy's natural client base. Three initiatives are under this strategic objective: network with UK heads of practices, train and recruit OE European representation and create OE global forum. This represents three stages of expanding client base from UK to Europe and global.

The second strategic objective, creating visibility and awareness via social media & website, aim to solve OE's weakness in communications. It also aims to reduce client's search costs by exploiting trends in online media and attracts new clients. The initiatives are geared to gain as much online exposure as possible from content design, active engagement, and drive traffic. The ultimate goal is to have an interactive online platform that OE can communicate with its potential clients. In addition, the online platform can be a show case of OE's expertise, enhancing the image. It can also attract potential candidate to expand OE's operation as well. The short term measurement of this strategy is total number of followers/shares/likes increase 100% YoY. Given the current state of OE's online presence, building content to generate more awareness and network is more urgent than trying to win a client.

The third strategic objective is to increase reputation and credibility via external partnership in order to target potential clients who already had exposures or willing to do sustainability. OE can leverage its opportunity to enhance its reputation, a key differentiation of this industry. This helps reduce powers of rivals and threats of new entrants. Substitute's power is also subdued as OE reinforces its image of expertise by involving with sustainability associations and conferences. In addition, it can expand its client base to those who are already interested and reduce business lead supplier's power by augmenting its own business development capability. OE SF is successful at attending event and conferences and builds its network of potential client. Again the initiatives start by attending the events before moving on to become

events' sponsors and organisers and eventually becoming an accepted authority of the industry. This strategy should be measured by number of new business leads from clients that approach OE at conferences and events. The target is at two leads per month by 2H14. This is an appropriate measurement of OE's effectiveness of participating at events and conferences.

The last strategy objective is to augment repeating customer via CRM of existing OE customers. This objective is to reduce search costs for both the clients and OE and reduce supplier's power over the industry. OE's ties its future with the number of clients in pipeline. By implementing CRM, OE can keep its client in touch and be on their top of mind. The underlying hypothesis for this strategy is that OE has the capability to deliver satisfying results to keep the clients coming back. The initiatives under this strategy start from building client database and CRM procedure. The ultimate goal is to increase loyalty and referrals to new potentials connections through existing client's network. The measure of success of this strategy is one new business lead from existing client per month.

To support the strategies, the first foundation is reconstruction of team capability and capacity. The OE team itself had the capability and its offerings were competitive. Nevertheless, OE has to think of its offerings from the client's perspectives. OE's current service categories were based on OE's expertise. As a result, its client could not relate to the service. By restructuring its service categories, OE can approach clients in different business function and offer the service packages that suit their needs instead of offering them a good package that require internal coordination with other functions. The underlying assumption was each department only had budget to support its own activities. The package that spanned across different functions would require more time and consideration to get approved. Targeted service package that focus on clear and obvious business needs can expand OE's work to other functions as well as reducing client's search costs.

The other two initiatives within the first foundation are connecting the tools to OE network and client and find dedicated business development resource. By leveraging Ogilvy's toolset and previous client works, OE can build credibility and reinforce its value proposition that it is a part of Ogilvy. In addition, finding dedicate d business development resource can improve OE's revenue stream and running time. Without clear business development responsibility, the function was neglected during busy time, resulting in lack of pipeline and down time. By setting a clear ownership and responsibility of business development, OE can maintain client work pipeline and

gain more revenues. The suggested measurement for this strategy can be client rating, internal performance appraisals or revenue per available man-hour. Each measure the capability of OE team in different ways but is equally valid.

The other foundation is to become a thought leader. Thought leadership helps build OE reputation and credibility, which are important to win clients. There are several existing materials that OE can use to demonstrate its thought leadership. It conducted extensive research on mainstream green, sustainability branding and marketing. These researches can be communicated through Ogilvy network, online media, conference or CRM material. OE can also create its sustainability campaign of the month and sustainability award to enhance its image and build more awareness. The measurement of this foundation is number of citation/link to OE's articles and media coverage. When people start quoting OE's frameworks and thoughts, it is implied that OE has become a thought leadership.

With the growing trend in sustainability, the attempts to link it to financial gains, the proof of more sustainability spending in various sectors and the capable resource and global creative network that OE possesses and can leverage, there is definitely a strong growth opportunity for OE UK to capture and enjoy. Together with the strategic and measurable plans, not too long from now, **OE UK will be grown from** *the little seed to the big strong plant.*

The next last Chapter of this research paper will discuss some limitations and possible future researches.

CHAPTER 8: FURTHER DISCUSSION

8.1 LIMITATIONS

There were a few limitations in conducting this research; a lot of which were caused by limited timeframe. The research first started on the 8th May when the author set up the first meeting with Kathleen Enright in London. However, it was also the time of finalising which project to be taken. The real starting point hence became the beginning of July when the author commenced the Work Experience Programme with OE team. This left the author with only 2 months to rigorously conduct the research, analyse the findings, present the deliverables to OE, and finish this research report.

When the time was running up, the author decided to request to focus on writing this research and step out from any client works. However, the past experience in being involved in client works with the team was useful to help interpret the team behaviour and observe how OE conducts its business.

With the very busy schedule of heads of each OE and different locations in different regions, the face-to-face interview was only conducted with UK team, while telephone interview was done with NY and SF teams. In order to acquire the necessary data from South Africa and Australia office, the email correspondence including simple questionnaires were used when the possibility to set up an interview became scarce.

During the past 2 months, there were also constant IT problems with the author's office laptop, consuming approximately a day per week to fix; mostly about the network connection. This disabled the ability to concentrate and work with full efficiency. However, support was always given by OE team and wider Ogilvy's colleagues.

With a better planning and more experience, the author could have set proper interview with all OE teams as well as OE's potential partners and clients. Yet, with all the limitations, the research was still conducted with the standard to deliver the best result possible.

8.2 FUTURE RESEARCH

Future research can be done in extension of this research paper by approaching the subject differently. For example, one can approach competitor analysis from purely outstanding campaigns from various medium and review which agencies made them and when the campaigns were launched. By putting timeline into consideration, the research will be able to see the trends of each agency and the campaigns. This can also reflect what people were concerned the most over a certain period of time and can help predict what will be the next best thing in the campaign.

Interview with the competitors and their clients to get more insights and to perform deeper analysis on competitor analysis can be useful. Also, after having a list of potential clients, a meeting and an interview with those clients to learn more about what they are looking for when hiring a new sustainability marketing communications agency to work for them. This may include a comparative view on creative agency and management consulting firms providing similar sustainability-related products and services.

A research on thought leadership trends can also be interesting. This will help the agency to see what is out there and what is missing. It also gives 2 sorts of opportunities. One is to become a mainstream by riding on with the trends or the other is to find gap and be the trend leader in the market.

"The way to gain good reputation is to endeavour to be what you desire to appear" - Socrates

REFERENCE AND BIBLIOGRAPHY

@CSRIndex, 2013. Social Equity Index. [online] Available at: https://twitter.com/CSRIndex> [Accessed: 11 August 2013].

@Kathleeniji, 2013. Kathleen Enright. [online] Available at: https://twitter.com/Kathleeniji> [Accessed: 11 August 2013].

Accenture, 2010. A New Era of Sustainability: UN Global Compact-Accenture CEO Study 2010. [pdf online] Available at: <http://www.accenture.com/SiteCollectionDocuments/PDF/Accenture_A_New_ Era_of_Sustainability_CEO_Study.pdf> [Accessed: 17 July 2013].

Ad Forum, 2013. *IAA Responsibility Award*. [online] Available at: http://uk.adforum.com/award/showcase/6651752/2008/ad/6697032 [Accessed: 08 August 2013].

Adbrands, 2013. The Top Advertising Agencies in the UK in 2012 by estimated billings. [online] Available at: http://www.adbrands.net/uk/top_uk_advertising_agencies.html [Accessed: 05 August 2013].

AdHugger, 2013. Publicis Italy created "Sunrise belongs to moderate drinkers" for Heineken. [video online]. Available at: http://www.adhugger.net/2011/12/20/publicis-italy-created-sunrise-belongs-to-moderate-drinkers-for-heineken/> [Accessed: 23 July 2013.].

Adweek, 2013. *Mayo Draftfcb Wins Project Isaac Gravity Award Lima-based agency takes top honor for water-harvesting billboard*. [online] Available at: <http://www.adweek.com/news/advertising-branding/mayo-draftfcb-winsproject-isaac-gravity-award-149542?utm_source=newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_content=05-16-2013&utm_campaign=advertising_&_branding> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].

Aguinis, H. and Glavas, A., 2012. What We Know and Don't Know About Corporate Social Responsibility: A Review and Research Agenda. *Journal of Management*, 38(4): 932-968.

Amazon, 2013. Amazon Simple Storage Service (Amazon S3). [online] Available at: http://aws.amazon.com/s3/> [Accessed: 15 July 2013].

- Aspey, E., 2012. The impact of the EU procurement rules on corporate responsibility in the supply chain: a study of utilities. Thesis submitted to the University of Nottingham for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy, March 2012.
- Baird, M., 2013. *Email communications on OgilvyEarth South Africa's Business Practices.* [email] (Personal communication, July-August 2013.
- Barnard, C.I., 1938. *The functions of the executive*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Battersby, F., 2013. *Discussion on Ogilvy & Mather's Dove Account.* [face-to-face meeting] (Personal communication, 18 July 2013).
- BBC, 1999. World: Americas Animal rights group targets McDonald's. [online] Available at: http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/americas/474136.stm [Accessed: 15 July 2013].

______. 2013. *Ethical guide: Animal rights*. [online] Available at: <http://www.bbc.co.uk/ethics/animals/rights/rights_1.shtml> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

BBDO, 2013a. About. [online] Available at:

<http://www.bbdo.com/#!&pageid=4&id=59> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].

_____. 2013b. The work, the work, the work. [online] Available at:

<http://www.bbdo.com/#!&pageid=0&subsection=4&itemid=722> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].

Beavis, L., 2013. KeepCup keeps ups with takeaway coffee trends. [online] London: Guardian. Available at: http://www.guardian.co.uk/sustainable-business/keepcup-takeaway-coffee-trends [Accessed 18 May 2013].

- Beddewela, E., and Herzig, C., 2012. Corporate social reporting by MNCs' subsidiaries in Sri Lanka. [online] Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.accfor.2012.09.001>
- Bell, D., 2013. *Email communications on OgilvyEarth Australia's Business Practices*. [email] (Personal communication, August 2013.
- Berkovics, D., 2010. Observatoire du management alternatif: Cannibals with folks. *Majeure Alternative Management,* Paros: HEC.
- Berle, A.A., 1931. Corporate powers as powers in trust. *Harvard Law Review*, 44: 1049-1074.
- Berrygardens, 2013. Environmental respect. [online] Available at: http://www.berrygardens.co.uk/who/Pages/environment.aspx [Accessed: 11 July 2013].

- Bhattacharyya, R., 2013. Companies using social network sites like Facebook, Twitter to hire potential candidates. [online] Mumbai: The Economic Times. Available at: [Accessed: 24 July 2013].
- BHWT, 2012. Corporate Fundraising: The Happy Egg Company. [online] Available at: http://www.bhwt.org.uk/cms/corporate-fundraising/ [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Bloxham, E., 2012. Chocolate and child labor: A hurdle for Hershey. [online] Atlanta, GA: CNN. Available at: http://management.fortune.cnn.com/2012/11/16/hershey-child-labor-suit/ [Accessed: 24 July 2013].
- Böhm, A., 2008. The SWOT Analysis. Munich: GRIN.
- Bowen, H.R., 1953. Social responsibilities of the businessman. New York: Harper & Row.
- Brandlogic & CRD, 2012. 2012 Sustainability Leadership Report. *Brandlogic Corp. and CRD Analytics*. [pdf online] Available at: http://www.sustainabilityleadershipreport.com/downloads/2012Sustainability_leadership_report.pdf> [Accessed: 18 July 2013].
- BrandRepublic, 2013. *The Top 100 2013*. [online] Available at: http://www.brandrepublic.com/league_tables/1175115/Top-100-2013/ [Accessed: 05 August 2013].
- Briesemeister, D., and Fisher, N., 2002. The 5-Cs: A Modern Framework for Consolidation of Fragmented Industries. *Tuck School of Business at Dartmouth*. [pdf online]. Available at: http://mba.tuck.dartmouth.edu/pdf/2002-1-0073.pdf [Accessed: 23 May 2013].
- Bristan, 2013. *About us*. [online] Available at: http://www.bristan.com/epages/Bristan.sf/en_GB/?ObjectPath=/Shops/Bristan/ Categories/AboutUs [Accessed: 09 july 2013].
- Burnham, J., 2013. 3 Top Marketing Trends from MediaLink CEO Michael Kassan. [online] San Francisco, CA: Salesforce Blog. Available at: http://blogs.salesforce.com/company/2013/06/marketing-trends-medialink.html> [Accessed: 15 July 2013].
- Business Green, 2013. Sustainable innovations could reap £100bn productivity gains. [online] Available at:

">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/news/2278777/sustainable-innovations-could-reap-gbp100bn-productivity-gains>">http://www.businessgreen.could-reap-gbreen.could-reap-gains-could-reap-gbreen.could-reap-gbreen.could-reap-gbreen.could-reap-gbreen.could-reap-gbreen.could-reap-gbreen.could-reap-gbreen.could-reap-gbreen.could-reap-gbreen.could-reap-gbreen.could-reap-gbreen.could-reap-gbreen.c

Campaign Brief, 2013. Y&R study reveals American consumers aren't buying brands' sustainability claims. [online] Available at: <http://www.campaignbrief.us/2013/06/yr-studymerican-consumers-aren.html>

[Accessed: 09 August 2013].

- Cannes Lions, 2013. *The Festival.* [online] Available at: http://www.canneslions.com/the_festival/speakers/inc_speaker.cfm?speaker_id=1124> [Accessed: 09 August 2013].
- Carroll, A.B., 1999. Corporate Social Responsibility: Evolution of a Definitional Construct. *Business Society*, 38(3): 268-295.
- Carroll, A.B., and Shabana, K.M., 2010. The Business Case for Corporate Social Responsibility: A Review of Concepts, Research and Practice. *International Journal of Management Reviews*, 12(1): 85-105.
- Chahal, M., 2013. *Find your feminine side*. [online] London: Marketing Week. Available at: < http://www.marketingweek.co.uk/trends/find-your-feminineside/4007010.article> [Accessed: 15 July 2013].
- Clark, A., 2006. *Nike sacks Pakistani supplier over child labour row*. [online] London: Guardian. Available at: <http://www.guardian.co.uk/business/2006/nov/20/2> [Accessed: 22 July 2013].
- Coca-Cola, 2012. 2011/2012 Sustainability Report. [online] Available at: http://www.coca-colacompany.com/sustainabilityreport/ [Accessed: 10 July 2013].
- Cohen, S. D., 2007. *Multinational Corporations and Foreign Direct Investment: Avoiding Simplicity and Embracing Complexity*. NY: Oxford University Press, Inc.
- Cohn & Wolfe, 2013a. *We keep other agencies up at night*. [online] Availabale at: > [Accessed: 12 August 2013].

______. 2013b. *Why sustainability isn't just for hippies*. [online] Available at: <www.cohnwolfe.com/en/practices/sustainability/why-sustainabilityisn%E2%80%99t-just-hippies> [Accesssed: 12 August 2013].

______. 2013c. *Global Media Deck: 2010 ImagePower® Green Brands Survey*. [pdf online] Available at:

<http://www.cohnwolfe.com/sites/default/files/whitepapers/2010_GreenBrands_ Global.pdf> [Accessed: 12 August 2013]. Compresseddeodorants.com, 2013. *New Compressed Deodorants*. [online] Available at: http://www.compresseddeodorants.com [Accessed: 18 July 2013].

Conlon, G., 2013. Trends to Watch: Multiple Channels, One Customer Relationship. [online]. Haymarket Media, Inc. <Available at: http://www.dmnews.com/trendsto-watch-multiple-channels-one-customer-relationship/article/300095/> [Accessed: 15 July 2013].

Context, 2013a. *Welcome to Context*. [online] Available at: [Accessed: 10 August 2013].

__. 2013b. *Clients: WPP*. [online] Available at:

<http://www.contextamerica.com/clients/wpp/> [Accessed: 10 August 2013].

_____ . 2013c. *Brands*. [online] Available at:

<www.contextamerica.com/brands> [Accessed: 10 August 2013].

Crunchbase, 2013. Facebook. Available at:

Culberson, R., 2012. *Why You Need to Have Fun to Be Successful*. [online] New York: Forbes. Available at:

<http://www.forbes.com/sites/danschawbel/2012/07/25/why-you-need-to-havefun-to-be-successful/> [Accessed: 18 July 2013].

- Curtis, A., 2013. *The Brief History of Social Media*. [online] Mass Communication Department, University of North Carolina at Pembroke. Available at: <http://www.uncp.edu/home/acurtis/NewMedia/SocialMedia/SocialMediaHistor y.html> [Accessed: 15 July 2013].
- Curve, 2013. Sustainability Visual Trends Webinar. [online] Available at: http://curve.gettyimages.com/article/sustainability-visual-trends-webinar [Accessed: 16 July 2013].
- DachisGroup, 2012. 7 Social Campaign Insights from Red Bull Stratos. [online] Available at: http://dachisgroup.com/2012/10/7-social-campaign-insights-from-redbull-stratos/> [Accessed: 17 July 2013].
- Dahlsrud, A., 2006. How corporate social responsibility is defined: an analysis of 37 definitions. *CSR and Environmental Management*, 15(1): 1-13.
- Daily Dog, 2009. *Ogilvy & Mather Worldwide Launch OgilvyEarth*. [online] Available at: http://www.bulldogreporter.com/dailydog/article/ogilvy-mather-worldwide-launch-ogilvyearth [Accessed: 05 August 2013].
- DailyMail, 2011. *Nike workers 'kicked, slapped and verbally abused' at factories making Converse*. [online] Available at:

<http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2014325/Nike-workers-kickedslapped-verbally-abused-factories-making-Converse-line-Indonesia.html#ixzz2ZnVdOnGa> [Accessed: 18 July 2013].

- D'Arjuzon, R., 2013. *When will the 'sustainability market' take off?* [online] 2degrees Ltd. Available at: http://www.2degreesnetwork.com/groups/managingsustainability/resources/when-will-sustainability-market-take-off/> [Accessed: 08 July 2013].
- Davis, K. 1960. Can business afford to ignore social responsibilities? *California Management Review*, 2: 70-76.
- DEQ, 2013. Sustainability. [online] Available at: ">http://www.deq.state.or.us/programs/sustainability/> [Accessed: 05 August 2013].
- Deri, C., Connolly, P., and Maw, L., 2007. Key trends in CSR and sustainability communications. [online] Brighton: Eldis Programme, University of Sussex. Available at: <http://www.eldis.org/go/topics&id=36135&type=Document#.UeatrdKorfc> [Accessed: 16 July 2013].
- DiMaggio, P. J., and Powell, W. W., 1983. The iron cage revisited: Institutional isomorphism and collective rationality in organizational fields. *American Sociology Review*, 48: 147-160.
- DJSI, 2013. Corporate Sustainability. *Dow Jones Sustainability Indices*. [online] Available at: http://www.sustainability-indices.com/sustainability-assessment/corporate-sustainability.jsp> [Accessed: 06 August 2013].
- Dodd, E.M., 1932. For whom are corporate managers trustees? *Harvard Law Review*, 45: 1145-1163.
- DraftFCB, 2013a. *Clients*. [online] Available at: http://www.draftfcb.com/clients.aspx [Accessed: 12 August 2013].

______. 2013b. *Cannes 2013 Winners*. [online] Available at: <http://draftfcb.info/cannes2013Winners/> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].

- eBiz, 2013. *Top 15 Most Popular Social Networking Sites | July 2013*. [online] Available at: http://www.ebizmba.com/articles/social-networking-websites- [Accessed: 24 July 2013].
- EC, 2010. Europe 2020. European Commission. [pdf online] Available at:

2014/president/news/documents/pdf/20100303_1_en.pdf> [Accessed: 20 June 2013].

. 2013. Sustainable Development. *European Commission*. [online] Available at: <http://ec.europa.eu/environment/eussd/> [Accessed: 18 July 2013].

- Eccles, R., Ioannou, I., and Serafeim, G., 2013. The Impact of Corporate Sustainability on Organizational Processes and Performance. [working paper online] Available at: http://www.hbs.edu/faculty/Publication%20Files/12-035_a3c1f5d8-452d-4b48-9a49-812424424cc2.pdf> [Accessed: 10 August 2013].
- Eckert,K., 2013. Starbucks Scolded for Stifling Competition (2006): Based on paper by Ben Kapinos and Jahmel Rollins. [online] Business Ethics Cases. Available at: http://businessethicscases.blogspot.co.uk/2013/02/exchange-inc-v_3188.html> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

Eco-Wolfe, 2013. *Eco-Wolfe*. [online] Available at: <www.cohnwolfe.com/en/wolfetracking/eco-wolfe-5> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].

- Edelman, 2013a. *Who we are*. [noline] Available at: <www.edelman.com/who-we-are> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].
 - ______ . 2013b. *Anji Hunter to join Edelman*. [online] Available at: <www.edelman.co.uk/2013/07/anji-hunter-to-join-edelman> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].

______. 2013c. Edelman Strikes Gold at Cannes PR Lions. [online] Available at: <http://www.edelman.co.uk/2013/06/edelman-strikes-gold-at-cannes-pr-lions> [Accessed: 12 August 20132].

- Elkington, J., 1997. *Cannibals with Forks: The Triple Bottom Line of 21st Century Business*. Oxford: Capstone Publishing.
- Elting, L., 2013. E-commerce Goes Mobile and Global: The 'One-Stop-Shop' Trend. [online] Available at: http://www.translations.com/about/news/in-the-news/e-commerce-goes-mobile-and-global-%E2%80%98one-stop-shop%E2%80%99-trend [Accessed: 13 July 2013].

Enochs, L., 2012. What were the biggest sustainability trends of 2012? [online] Oakland, CA: GreenBiz. Available at: http://www.greenbiz.com/news/2012/12/28/biggest-sustainability-trends-2012 [Accessed: 08 July 2013]. Enright, K, 2013. *Interviews on OgilvyEarth UK's Business Practices*. Interviewed by Patchaya Teerawatsakul. [personal face-to-face conversation] Summer 2013.

Environmental Leader, 2008. *Publicis Buys Sustainability Consultancy Act Now.* [online] Available at:

<http://www.environmentalleader.com/2008/01/31/publicis-buys-sustainabilityconsultancy-act-now/> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].

. 2012. Consumers Demand Sustainability Results, Survey Says. [online] Available at: <http://www.environmentalleader.com/2012/10/24/consumers-demandsustainability-results-survey-says/?graph=full&id=1> [Accessed: 17 July 2013].

EPA, 2013. What is sustainability? [online] Available at: http://www.epa.gov/sustainability/basicinfo.htm> [Accessed: 05 August 2013].

Epica, 2012. 2012 Results: CAT 10 - Public Interest (TVC). [online] Available at; http://results.epica-awards.com/10-04288-TVC.html [Accessed: 19 July 2013].

Eurostat, n.d. *Real GDP growth rate – volume*. [online] Available at: <http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/tgm/table.do?tab=table&init=1&plugin=1&lan guage=en&pcode=tec00115> [Accessed: 26 June 2013].

Farmer Weekly, 2009. *The happy egg company marketed on welfare*. [online] Available at: <http://www.fwi.co.uk/articles/17/03/2009/114339/the-happy-eggcompany-marketed-on-welfare.htm> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

______. 2010a. *VIDEO: Happy Egg Co in Viva firing line*. [online] Available at: http://www.fwi.co.uk/articles/07/10/2010/123883/video-happy-egg-co-in-viva-firing-line.htm [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

. 2010b. *RSPCA hits back at Viva Happy Eggs 'exposé'*. [online] Available at: <http://www.fwi.co.uk/articles/11/10/2010/123914/rspca-hits-backat-viva-happy-eggs-39expos23339.htm> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

Farrar, J., 2008. Edelman on Sustainability Reporting: Call in the PR Pros. ZDNet. [online] Available at: <www.zdnet.com/blog/sustainability/edelman-onsustainability-reporting-call-in-the-pr-pros/120> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].

Fernandez, E., 2013. Interview on OgilvyEarth San Francisco's Business Practices. Interviewed by Patchaya Teerawatsakul. [telephone conference] 15 August 2013.

Fernandez, E., and Lee, T., 2011. *Mainstreaming Green Behaviors Demands Massive New Approach*. [pdf online] Available at: <https://assets.ogilvy.com/truffles_email/ogilvyearth/MainstreamGreenRelease. pdf> Accessed: 06 May 2013.

- Figge, C., 2013. *Sustainable Brands'13*. [online] Available at: http://www.sustainablebrands.com/events/sb13 [Accessed: 16 July 2013].
- Fletcher, B., 2013. *Six Marketing Research Trends to Watch in Second Half of 2013.* [online] Available at: http://new.pitchengine.com/pitches/de2dd0ef-90d8-44d3-b53c-fa33ea22b20b []Accessed: 15 July 2013].
- Food Editorials, 2013. Nespresso The coolest coffee in the world. [online] Available at:

<http://www.streetdirectory.com/food_editorials/beverages/coffee/nespresso_th e_coolest_coffee_in_the_world.html> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

- Frederick, W.C., 1960. The growing concern over business responsibility. *California Management Review*, 2: 54-51.
- Friedland, R., and Alford, R. R., 1987. Bringing society back in: Symbiosis, structure and institutional contradiction. Paper presented at Conference on Institutional Change, Center for Advanced Study in Behavioral Science, Stanford, CA, 15-16 May.
- Friedman, M., 1970. The Social Responsibility of Business is to Increase its Profits. The New York Times Magazine. [online] Available at: http://www.colorado.edu/studentgroups/libertarians/issues/friedman-soc-resp-business.html> [Accessed: 10 June 2013].
- Frohlich, M., 2013. *Presentation and Proposal Writing 101*. [in-house training] 05 July 2013. London: Ogilvy Public Relations.
- Frost & Sullivan, 2013. *Mega Trends Strategic Approach*. [online] Available at: http://www.frost.com/prod/servlet/our-servicespage.pag?mode=open&sid=224579556 [Accessed: 04 July 2013].
- Fruitways, 2013. *Our Environment and Sustainability*. [online] Available at: http://www.fruitways.com/about-us/our-environment-and-sustainability [Accessed: 11 July 2013].
- Futerra, 2013a. *10 tips for sustainability communications*. [online] Available at: <http://www.futerra.co.uk/work#go=the-rules-of-the-game-3-3098> [Accessed: 16 July 2013].

______. 2013b. *Story*. [online] Available at: <http://www.futerra.co.uk/story> [Accessed: 03 August 2013].

. 2013c. Flexing Brand Muscle. [online] Available at:

http://www.futerra.co.uk/blog/flexing-brand-muscle [Accessed: 03 August 2013].

Gamification, 2013. *Introduction*. [online] Available at:

<http://www.gamification.org/wiki/Gamification_of_Environment> [Accessed: 16 July 2013].

Garner, 2013. *Gartner supply chain top 25*. Available at: http://www.gartner.com/technology/supply-chain/top25.jsp [Accessed: 11 July 2013].

Geofunder, 2013. *Kathleen Enright*. [online] Available at: <http://www.geofunders.org/about/staff/153-kathleen-enright> [Accessed: 15 August 2013].

Goble, G., 2012. *The history of social networking*. [online] Portland, OR: Designtechnica Corporation. Available at: http://www.digitaltrends.com/features/the-history-of-social-networking/

[Accessed: 15 July 2013].

- Godelnik, R., 2013. 6 Latest Trends in Corporate Sustainability. [online] TriplePundit: People Planet Profit. Available at: http://www.triplepundit.com/2013/05/newstudy-shows-latest-six-trends-corporate-sustainability/ [Accessed: 04 July 2013].
- Goethe, 2013. Sustainability: Conceptual Approaches. [online]. Available at: <http://www.goethe.de/ges/umw/dos/nac/den/en3106180.htm> [Accessed: 13 August 2013].
- GoodBrand, 2013a. *Our Story*. [online] Available at: <www.goodbrand.com/aboutus/our-story> [Accessed: 11 August 2013].

. 2013b. *Our Services*. [online] Available at: <www.goodbrand.com/ourservices> [Accessed: 11 August 2013].

Goodland, R. and Daly, H., 1996. Environmental Sustainability: Universal and Non-Negotiable. *Ecological applications*, 6(4): 1002-1017.

Google Finance, 2013. *Facebook Inc (NASDAQ:FB)*. [online] Available at: ">https://www.google.co.uk/finance?cid=296878244325128"">https://www.google.co.uk/finance?cid=296878244325128"

Google Trends, 2013. *Trends*. [online] Available at: http://www.google.co.uk/trends/ [Accessed: 15 July 2013].

- Googol, 2013. *Definitions of Sustainability for Children...and from Children*. [online] Available at: <http://www.googolpower.com/content/free-learningresources/environmental-education/definitions-of-sustainability-for-children> [Accessed: 05 August 2013].
- Gould, H., 2013. Communicating sustainability: how to educate, engage and inspire?
 live chat. [online] London: Guardian. Available at:
 http://www.guardian.co.uk/sustainable-business/communicating-sustainability-how-to-engage-live-chat> [Accessed: 16 July 2013].
- Graves, C., 2013. *London Story Telling Training*. [in-house training] 04 July 2013. London: Ogilvy Public Relations.
- Green Marketing, 2009. *What Works; What Doesn't*. Thetford Center, VT: Watershed Publishing LLC.
- GreenBiz, 2009. Nespresso's Ecolaboration Project Offers Lifecycle-Wide Green Efforts. [online] Oakland, CA: GreenBiz. Available at: http://www.greenbiz.com/news/2009/06/22/nespressos-ecolaboration-project-offers-lifecycle-wide-green-efforts> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Greenopolis, 2010. Nespresso's Ecolaboration Project Offers Lifecycle-Wide Green Efforts. [online] Available at:

<http://greenopolis.com/media/headlines/nespressos-ecolaboration-projectoffers-lifecycle-wide-green-efforts> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

Greenpeace, 2010a. *Give the orang-utan a break*. [online] Available at: http://www.greenpeace.org.uk/files/po/index.html [Accessed: 22 July 2013].

______. 2010b. Sweet success for Kit Kat campaign: you asked, Nestlé has answered. [online] Available at:

<http://www.greenpeace.org/international/en/news/features/Sweet-success-for-Kit-Kat-campaign/> [Accessed: 22 July 2013].

- Greenworks, 2013. Sustainable building solutions. [online] Available at: http://www.greenworks.co.uk/ [Accessed: 11 July 2013].
- Grocer, 2011. *Happy Egg breaks into quiche niche*. [online] Available at: <http://www.thegrocer.co.uk/fmcg/happy-egg-breaks-into-quicheniche/218231.article> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Growstone, 2012. 20 Sustainability Trends for 2013. [online] Available at: http://www.growstone.com/2012/12/20-sustainability-trends-for-2013/ [Accessed: 09 July 2013].

- H+K, 2013. Sustainability Practice Enhanced with Integrated Reporting Offering. [online] Available at: <http://www.hkstrategies.com/Sustainability_Practice_Enhanced_with_Integrat ed_Reporting_Offering> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].
- Hamed, B., 2013. Less Than 100: How Percentages Show True Understanding of Green Trends. [online] Burlingame, CA: Sustainable Life Media, Inc. Available at: http://www.sustainablebrands.com/news_and_views/communications/less-100-how-percentages-show-true-understanding-green-trends [Accessed: 17 July 2013].
- Hands-on, 2012. Interview with Khun Yammy Teerawatsakul. [online] Available at: [Accessed: 09 September 2013]">http://www.hands-onconsultants.com/thailand/blog/?p=1305&lang=en>[Accessed: 09 September 2013].
- Hardyman, R., 2013. Future Business: The four mega-trends that every company needs to prepare for. [pdf online] London: Corporate Citizenship. Available at: http://www.corporate-citizenship.com/our-insights/future-business-the-fourmega-trends-that-every-company-needs-to-prepare-for/> [Accessed: 07 July 2013].
- HBDI, 2013. Overview of The HBDI®. [picture online] Available at: <http://www.hbdi.com/WholeBrainProductsAndServices/thehbdi.php> [Accessed: 10 May 2013].
- HEC, 2013. *Global Footprint*. [online] Available at: <http://www.globalfootprints.org/> [Accessed: 05 August 2013].
- Hershey's, 2013. *CSR Reports*. [online]. Available at: <http://www.thehersheycompany.com/social-responsibility/csr-report.aspx> [Accessed: 24 July 2013].
- Hicks, C., 2013. 7 Keys to Connecting With Your Audience: How brands make sustainability more compelling, relevant and valuable. [online] Burlingame, CA: Sustainable Life Media, Inc. Available at:
 http://www.sustainablebrands.com/digital_learning/marketingcommunications media/7-keys-connecting-your-audience-how-brands-make-sustai> [Accessed: 17 July 2013].
- Hincha-Ownby, M., 2013. 6 growing corporate sustainability trends. [online] mnn: mother nature network. Available at: http://www.mnn.com/money/sustainablebusiness-practices/blogs/6-growing-corporate-sustainability-trends [Accessed: 05 July 2013].

Hobbs, E., 2012. Verdantix says growth in global spending on sustainability will not exceed 10% in 2013. [online] London: Verdantix Ltd. Available at:
[Accessed: 10 July 2013].

Holeghouse, M., 2011. *Heineken unveils two-thirds schooner pints*. [online] London: Telegraph. Available at:

<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/foodanddrink/foodanddrinknews/8708091/Heineke n-unveils-two-thirds-schooner-pints.html> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

- Hudson Global, 2013. Sales, Marketing & Communications Key Trends. [online] Available at: http://au.hudson.com/smc-trends> [Accessed: 15 July 2013].
- HuntingDynasty, 2013. Who we are. [online] Available at:

<www.thehuntingdynasty.com/who-we-are> [Accessed: 11 August 2013].

_ . 2013b. *Publications*. [online] Available at:

<http://www.thehuntingdynasty.com/publications> [Accessed: 11 August 2013].

- Husted, B. W., and Allen, D. B., 2006. Corporate social responsibility in the multinational enterprise: Strategic and institutional approaches. *Journal of International Business Studies*, 37(6), 838-849.
- IA, 2013. Young and Rubicam case study. [online] Available at: http://www.interiorarchitects.com/main/case_studies/young_rubicam.swf [Accessed: 09 August 2013].
- IBM, 2013a. *Why IBM*? [online] Available at: <http://www-05.ibm.com/employment/uk/consulting/why_ibm/> [Accessed: 15 July 2013].

______. 2013b. *Big Date and Speed of Business*. [online] Available at: <http://www-01.ibm.com/software/data/bigdata/> [Accessed: 17 July 2013].

IFS, 2013. Customers. [online] London: IFS. Available at: http://www.agilesupplychain.co.uk/?gclid=CLGa0ICAqbgCFTMctAodTTQAZg#/ customers [Accessed: 10 July 2013].

Interpublic, 2013. Draftfcb and BPN Create Billboard that Produces Drinking Water. [online] Available at:

<https://www.interpublic.com/about/sustainability?work_id=2290&casename=D raftfcb+and+BPN+Create+Billboard+that+Produces+Drinking+Water> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].

ISC, 2013. *About us.* [online] Available at: <www.sustainablecommunication.org/about-us> [Accessed: 11 August 2013]. Jackson, B., 2010. *KitKatastrophe: A shocking probe today claims that endangered orangutans are being wiped out — to make KitKats.* [online] London: The Sun. Available at:

http://www.thesun.co.uk/sol/homepage/news/Green/2897073/KitKat-chocolatecontains-oil-linked-to-wiping-out-orangutans.html> [Accessed: 22 July 213].

- Jamil, D., 2010. MNCs and international accountability standards through an institutional lens: Evidence of symbolic conformity or decoupling. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 95(4), 617-640.
- Jenkins, R., 2005. Globalization, Corporate Social Responsibility and poverty. International Affairs, 81(3): 525-540.
- JNCC, 2011. European Legislation. *Joint Nature Conservation Committee*. [online] Available at: http://jncc.defra.gov.uk/page-1372> [Accessed: 19 July 2013].
- Johnson, S., 2013. *The Future of Sustainability Is Design, Not Communication*. [online] Burlingame, CA: Sustainable Life Media, Inc. Available at: <http://www.sustainablebrands.com/news_and_views/communications/futuresustainability-design-not-communication> [Accessed: 17 July 2013].
- j-sainsbury, 2013. Sainsbury's 20x20 Sustainability Plan. [online] Available at: http://jsainsbury.co.uk/responsibility/20x20/ [Accessed: 03 July 2013].
- JustAct, 2013. *Chocolate company commitments*. [online] Available at: <http://justact.org.au/chocolate-company-commitments/> [Accessed: 24 July 2013].
- Keane, M., 2010. Nestle learns its social media lesson the hard way. [online] London: *Econsultancy*. Available at: ">http://econsultancy.com/uk/blog/5925-nestle-learns-its-social-media-lesson-the-hard-way> [Accessed: 22 July 2013].
- KeepCup, 2013. *Blog.* [online] Available at: <http://www.keepcup.com/blog> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Kent, M., 2012. *The five mega-trends shaping tomorrow's customers*. [online] Available at: <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-18503627> [Accessed: 03 August 2013].
- Kenyon, P., 2000. Gap and Nike: No Sweat? [online] London: BBC. Available at: http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/programmes/panorama/970385.stm> [Accessed: 22 July 2013].
- Kingaby, H., 2013. *Interviews on Futerra's Business Practices*. Interviewed by Patchaya Teerawatsakul. [personal face-to-face conversation] Summer 2013.

Kington, T., 2013. Vatican offers 'time off purgatory' to followers of Pope Francis tweets. [online] London: Guardian. Available at: http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2013/jul/16/vatican-indulgences-pope-francis-tweets [Accessed: 17 July 2013].

- Knuckey, P., 2013. *Interviews on WPP's Sustainability Projects*. Interviewed by Patchaya Teerawatsakul. [personal face-to-face conversation] 21 August 2013.
- Kreps, T.J., 1940. Measurement of the social performance of business. In An investigation of concentration of economic power for the temporary national economic committee (Monograph No. 7). Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office.
- Kristoffensen, I., Gerrans, P., and Clark-Murpgy, M., 2005. The corporate social responsibility and the theory of the firm. School of Accounting, Finance, and Economics & FIMARC working paper series no. 0505. Working Paper 0505, Joondalup, WA: Edith Cowan University.
- LACPA, 2013. 3C's Model of Ohmae. [pdf online] Available at: <http://www.lacpa.org.lb/Includes/Images/Docs/TC/TC278.pdf> [Accessed: 27 May 2013].

Lambert, A., and Rudolph, S., 2012. *No More Child Labor Chocolate! Can Hershey Be Trusted?* [online] Available at: http://laborrightsblog.typepad.com/international_labor_right/2012/10/no-more-

child-labor-chocolate-can-hershey-be-trusted.html> [Accessed: 24 July 2013].

Lanahan, J., 2013a. *Megatrends 2013*. [online] Available at: http://www.launchcapital.com/venture-capital/megatrends-2013 [Accessed: 04 July 2013].

______. 2013b. *The Experience Economy*. [online] Available at: http://www.launch-capital.com/uncategorized/the-experience-economy [Accessed: 05 July 2013].

- Lepitak, S., 2013. *Heineken CEO admits alcohol industry has more work to do to convey Don't Drink and Drive message*. [online] The Drum. Available at: http://www.thedrum.com/news/2013/06/23/heineken-ceo-admits-alcohol-industry-has-more-work-do-convey-dont-drink-and-drive [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Leyland, S., 2013. *Discussion on Ogilvy & Mather's Dove Account*. [face-to-face meeting] (Personal communication, 18 July 2013).
- Living Green, 2012. 20 Sustainability Trends That Are Changing the Business Landscape. [magazine online] Available at:
http://livinggreenmag.com/2012/12/17/green-business/20-sustainability-trends-that-are-changing-the-business-landscape/ [Accessed: 02 August 2013].

- Loew, T., Ankele, K., Braun, S., and Clausen, J., 2004. *Significance of the CSR debate for sustainability and the requirements for companies*. Berlin: Institute for Ecological Economy Research GmbH (IÖW).
- Lyle, C., 2013. *5 Must-Know Content Marketing Trends*. [online] Boston: Streetwise Media. Available at: http://bostinno.streetwise.co/channels/5-must-know-content-marketing-trends/> [Accessed: 15 July 2013].
- Macdonald, K., 2007. Globalising Justice within Coffee Supply Chains? Fair Trade, Starbucks and the Transformation of Supply Chain Governance. *Third World Quarterly*, 28(4): 793-812.
- Market Wired, 2013. Love Mom Freely With Free Range Eggs From the happy egg co. This Mother's Day. [online] Available at: http://www.marketwire.com/pressrelease/love-mom-freely-with-free-range-eggs-from-the-happy-egg-co-thismothers-day-1781412.htm> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Marsh, V., 2013. The ethical way is an easy lifestyle choice. *Financial Times*. [online] Available at: <www.ft.com/cms/s/0/20353c2c-b7e2-11e2-9f1a-00144feabdc0.html#axzz2bYgrqsIf> [Accessed: 01 August 2013].
- Matten, D. and Moon, J., 2005. A conceptual framework for understanding CS in Habisch, A., Jonker, J., Wagner, M. and Schmidpeter, R. (Eds), *Corporate Social Responsibility Across Europe.* Berlin: Springer.
- Maxwell, B., 2013. *Emotion Is Currency: A Five-Point Plan for Effective Sustainability Communications*. [online] Burlingame, CA: Sustainable Life Media, Inc. Available at:

<http://www.sustainablebrands.com/news_and_views/communications/emotion -currency-five-point-plan-effective-sustainability-communication> [Accessed: 16 July 2013].

- McIntire, L, 2013. 7 Sustainability Trends to Watch for in 2013. [online] Sustainable Business Forum. Available at: http://sustainablebusinessforum.com/node/100556 [Accessed: 03 July 2013].
- McIntosh, M., 2013. *Discussion on Ogilvy & Mather's Dove Account*. [face-to-face meeting] (Personal communication, 18 July 2013).

- McKinsey, 2009. When sustainability means more than 'green' [online] Available at: http://www.mckinsey.com/insights/strategy/when_sustainability_means_more_than_green [Accessed: 05 August 2013].
- Melchers, A., 2013. Allegra's Creative Director Learns Latest in Marketing Trends. [online] Available at: http://www.allegracinci.com/news/entry/1> [Accessed: 15 June 2013].
- Metro, 2010. Nestlé faces KitKat boycott over links to 'palm oil killing orangutans' claim. [online] Available at: http://metro.co.uk/2010/03/18/kitkats-are-killing-endangered-orangutans-176442/> [Accessed: 22 July 2013].
- Meyer, J. W., and Rowan, B., 1977. *Institutional organizations: Formal structure as myth and ceremony. American Journal of Sociology*, 80: 340-363.
- Miek, 2007. Workers Around the World Take Part in Day of Action for Starbuck's Workers and Farmers. [online] IWW: Industrial Workers of the World, Australian Regional Organising Committee (ROC). Available at: http://www.iww.org.au/node/266> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Miller, F. P., Vandome, A. F., and McBrewster, J., 2011. *Pest Analysis*. Saarbrücken: VDM Publishing.
- Mishra, P., 2009. *ExxonMobil in talks with local vendors for \$1billion IT contracts*. [online] Available at: http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2009-08-28/news/27655935_1_exxonmobil-outsourcing-contracts-l-t-infotech [Accessed: 15 July 2013].
- Mitchel, D., 2013. *Distributed Marketing and Analyzing Ad Spend Trends*. [online] Social Media Today LLC. Available at: <http://socialmediatoday.com/index.php?q=david-mitchel/1582586/distributedmarketing-analyzing-ad-spend-trends> [Accessed: 15 July 2013].
- Montiel, I., 2008. Corporate Social Responsibility and Corporate Sustainability: Separate Pasts, Common Future. *Organization & Environment*, 21(3): 245-269.
- Montijn, S., 2013. *The Heineken alcohol policy*. [online] Available at: http://www.salterbaxter.com/directionssupplement-heineken-opens-the-lid-on-responsible-drinking/> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- MostWatchedToday, 2013. *TNT Belgium 'Push To Add Drama' Button*. [online] Available at: <http://www.mostwatchedtoday.com/tnt-belgium-push-to-adddrama-button/> [Accessed: 17 July 2013].
- Mozur, P., 2012. *Life Inside Foxconn's Facility in Shenzhen*. [online] New York: Dow Jones & Company, Inc. Available at:

http://blogs.wsj.com/chinarealtime/2012/12/19/life-inside-foxconns-facility-in-shenzhen/> [Accessed: 24 July 2013].

Murry, N., 2013. *Can reporting sustainability data make institutions more profitable?* [online] London: Global Banking and Financial Review. Available at: http://www.globalbankingandfinance.com/extra/Contact-us.html [Accessed:

Muzaurieta, A., B., 2012. 11 Powerful Environmental Messages. *The Daily Green*. [online] Available at: http://www.thedailygreen.com/environmental-news/latest/environmental-ads-44102408#slide-1> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].

My.rainforest, 2013. *Follow the Frog.* [online] Available at: <http://my.rainforestalliance.org/site/PageNavigator/followthefrog.html> [Accessed: 19 July 2013].

Nespresso, 2010a. *Perfecting our packaging solution*. [online] Available at: http://www.nespresso.com/ecolaboration/gb/en/article/9/9/perfecting-our-packaging-solution.html> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

______ . 2010b. *Recycle your capsules*. [online] Available at: <http://www.nespresso.com/ecolaboration/gb/en/recycling.html> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

. 2013. *The Protection of the Aromas*. [online] Available at: <http://www.nespresso.com/uk/en/pages/aromas-protection-page> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

Neville, S., and Malik, S., 2012. Starbucks wakes up and smells the stench of tax avoidance controversy. [online] London: Guardian. Available at: http://www.guardian.co.uk/business/2012/nov/12/starbucks-tax-avoidancecontroversy [Accessed: 12 July 2013].

nice&serious, 2012. *Why everyone should Follow the Frog*. [online] Available at: http://www.niceandserious.com/why-everyone-should-follow-the-frog-rainforest-alliance/> [Accessed: 19 July 2013].

Nicolopoulou, K., 2011. Towards a theoretical framework for knowledge transfer in the field of CSR and sustainability. *Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Journal*, 30(6): 524-538.

NikeInc, 2013. *Our portfolio of brands*. [online] Available at: http://nikeinc.com/pages/our-portfolio-of-brands> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

NikeResponsibility, 2013. *How we do business*. [online] Available at: http://www.nikeresponsibility.com/report/content/chapter/manufacturing#topic-destination-a-truly-sustainable-supply-chain [Accessed: 22 July 2013]. Noble, 2013. UK Total Retail Egg Market. [online] Available at: http://www.noblefoods.co.uk/egg-market-all-about-noble-foods> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

OE Creds, 2013. OgilvyEarth Credentials. Presentation for clients, unpublished.

- OES, 2013. What is sustainability? [online] Available at: <http://www.environment.nsw.gov.au/sustainability/index.htm> [Accessed: 05 August 2013].
- Ogilvy UK, 2011. Ogilvy appointments sustainability expert Kathleen Enright to run OgilvyEarth practice in the UK. [online] Available at: <http://www.ogilvy.co.uk/blog/environment/ogilvy-appointments-sustainabilityexpert-kathleen-enright-to-run-ogilvyearth-practice-in-the-uk/> Accessed: 06 May 2013.
- OgilvyChange, 2013. *Little ideas from big thinkers*. [online] Available at: [Accessed: 11 August 2013].
- OgilvyEarth, 2013. *Newsletter subscription*. [online] Available at: [Accessed: 10 August 2013].
- Olsson J.A., Hilding-Rydevik, T., Aalbu, H., and Bradley, K., 2004. Indicators for Sustainable Development. *Paper for discussion*, draft version 10 February. Cardiff: European Regional Network on Sustainable Development.
- Parguel, B., Benoît-Moreau, F., and Larceneux, F., 2011. How Sustainability Ratings
 Might Deter 'Greenwashing': A Closer Look at Ethical Corporate
 Communication. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 102(1): 15-28.
- Peattie, K., and Crane, A., 2005. Green marketing: legend, myth, farce or prophesy? *Qualitative Market Research: An International Journal*, 8(4): 357-370.
- PepsiCo, 2011. *Environmental Supplier Outreach*. [online] Available at: http://www.pepsico.com/Purpose/Responsible-Sourcing/Environmental-Supplier-Outreach.html [Accessed: 08 July 2013].
- Peston, R., 2012. *UK Uncut protests over Starbucks 'tax avoidance'* [online] London: BBC. Available at: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-20650945 [Accessed: 12 July 2013].
- PETA, 2013. *McCruelty: I'm hating it*. [online] Available at: http://www.mccruelty.com/> [Accessed: 15 July 2013].
- Pfeffer, J., and Salancik, G. R., 1978. *The external control of organizations*. New York: Harper & Row.

- Plewako, G., 2013. Interview on OgilvyEarth New York's Business Practices. Interviewed by Patchaya Teerawatsakul. [telephone conference] 13 August 2013.
- Porter, M., E., 2001. Competition and antitrust: towards a productivity-based approach to evaluating mergers and joint ventures. U. West. *LAL Review*, 33: 17-227.

. 2008. The Five Competitive Forces That Shape Strategy. *Harvard Business Review*. [online] Available at: http://hbr.org/2008/01/the-five-competitive-forces-that-shape-strategy/> [Accessed: 12 May 2013].

- Poultry Site, 2012. *New Deli Fillers from the Happy Egg Co.* [online] Available at: http://www.thepoultrysite.com/poultrynews/24692/new-deli-fillers-from-the-happy-egg-co [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Powell, W. W., 1988. Institutional effects on organizational structures and performance. In L. G. Zucker (Ed.), *Institutional patterns and organizations: Culture and environment*: 115-136. Cambridge, MA: Ballinger.
- Preston, J., 2012. *Hershey's Packer Is Fined Over Its Safety Violations*. [online] New York: The New York Times. Available at: ">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/22/us/hersheys-packer-fined-by-labor-department-for-safety-violations.html?_r=1&>">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/22/us/hersheys-packer-fined-by-labor-department-for-safety-violations.html?_r=1&>">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/22/us/hersheys-packer-fined-by-labor-department-for-safety-violations.html?_r=1&>">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/22/us/hersheys-packer-fined-by-labor-department-for-safety-violations.html?_r=1&>">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/22/us/hersheys-packer-fined-by-labor-department-for-safety-violations.html?_r=1&>">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/22/us/hersheys-packer-fined-by-labor-department-for-safety-violations.html?_r=1&>">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/22/us/hersheys-packer-fined-by-labor-department-for-safety-violations.html?_r=1&>">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/22/us/hersheys-packer-fined-by-labor-department-for-safety-violations.html?_r=1&>">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/22/us/hersheys-packer-fined-by-labor-department-for-safety-violations.html?_r=1&>">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/22/us/hersheys-packer-fined-by-labor-department-for-safety-violations.html?_r=1&>">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/22/us/hersheys-packer-fined-by-labor-department-for-safety-violations.html
- ProBonoAustralia, 2012. *Kids Betrayed by a Hershey Chocolate NFP Scorecard*. [online] Available at: http://www.probonoaustralia.com.au/news/2012/09/kids-betrayed-hershey-chocolate-nfp-scorecard [Accessed: 24 July 2013].
- PRWeek, 2013. Cohn & Wolfe Winner. [online] Available at: http://awards.prweekus.com/cohn-wolfe-0> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].
- Raconteur, 2011. *Give the world a coffee break*. [online] Available at: <http://theraconteur.co.uk/sustainability-in-and-unstable-world/> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Rahman, S., 2011. Evaluation of Definitions: Ten Dimensions of Corporate Social Responsibility. *World Review and Business Research*, 1(1): 166-176.
- Rau-Foster, M., 2000. *Humor and Fun in the Workplace*. [online] Available at: [Accessed: 18 July 2013].
- Recycle, 2013. *Nespresso launches coffee capsule recycling service*. [online] Available at: <http://www.recycle.org.uk/content/view/33350/1/> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

Reference, 2013. *Sustainability*. [online] Available at: <www.reference.com> [Accessed: 05 August 2013].

- RT, 2012. Foxconn fiasco: Apple supplier admits using child labor in China. [online] Available at: <http://rt.com/news/foxconn-china-use-children-646/> [Accessed: 24 July2013].
- Rudd, M., 2011. PepsiCo reaping rewards of sustainable supply chain. [online] Supply Chain Digital. Available at: http://www.supplychaindigital.com/news_archive/tags/energy/pepsico-reapingrewards-sustainable-supply-chain [Accessed: 10 July 2010].
- Rudell, F., 2013. *How To Make Waste Watching Fun, Easy and Mainstream*. Available at: http://www.greenmarketing.com/blog/category/green-trends/ [Accessed: 16 July 2013].
- Saatchi S, 2013a. *Our story*. [online] Available at: http://www.saatchis.com/about/our-story/> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].
- Saatchi S, 2013b. Saatchi and Saatchi S. [online] Available at: http://www.saatchis.com/> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].
- SalterBaxter, 2013a. *Work: Sustainability*. [online] Available at: <www.salterbaxter.com/category/work/sustainability> [Accessed: 11 August 2013].
- SalterBaxter, 2013b. *Work: Digital*. [online] Available at: [Accessed: 11 August 2013].
- Saltmarsh, M., 2009. A Cup of Coffee, Enriched by Lifestyle. The Ney York Times, 20 February 2009, B6.
- Satkiewicz, P., 2012. Verdantix sees slow growth in global spending on sustainability. [online] Eco-Business: Asia Pacific's sustainable business community. Available at: http://www.eco-business.com/press-releases/verdantix-sees-slow-growth-in-global-spending-on-sustainability/> [Accessed: 08 July 2013].
- Schaltegger, S. and Lüdeke-Freund, F., 2013. Business Cases for Sustainability. In:
 S. Idowu, N. Capaldi, L. Zu & A. Das Gupta (Eds.), *Encyclopedia of Corporate Social Responsibility*. Berlin/Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 245-252.

Scharffenberger, 2013. *Sustainability*. [online] Available at: <http://www.scharffenberger.com/beans/about-cacao/sustainability/> [Accessed: 24 July 2013]. Schultz, H., 2013. 2012 Global Responsibility Report: Message from Howard Schultz. [online] Available at: http://www.starbucks.com/responsibility/global-report/leadership-letter [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

Schwing, S., 2013. The visual trends driving sustainability conversation - in pictures. [online] London: Guardian. Available at: <http://www.guardian.co.uk/sustainable-business/gallery/visual-trends-drivingsustainability-in-pictures#/?picture=412444122&index=0> [Accessed: 17 July 2013].

Search Engine, 2013. *The Search Engine List*. [online] Available at: [Accessed: 27 July 2013].

Sicoravit, J., 2013. Interviews on Forces within OgilvyEarth's Industry in relation to management consultant firms. Interviewed by Patchaya Teerawatsakul. [personal face-to-face conversation] 29 July 2013.

Simon, B., 2008. Consuming Lattes and Labor, or Working at Starbucks. International Labor and Working-Class History, 74(1): 193.

Singh, S., 2013. *Viewpoint: Megatrends that will change everyone's lives.* [online] London: BBC. Available at: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-20003002 [Accessed: 04 July 2013].

- Smale, W., 2009. George Clooney's favourite coffee. London: BBC. [online] Available at: http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/business/7920836.stm> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Soames, C., 2012. Which are the most popular search engines I should target in each country? [online] Available at: http://www.smartinsights.com/searchengine-optimisation-seo/multilingual-seo/search-engine-popularity-statistics/ [Accessed: 27 July 2013].

SpotLightIdeas, 2013a. *Top 30 London Advertising Agencies (Introduction)*. [online] Available at: http://spotlightideas.co.uk/?p=122> [Accessed: 06 August 2013].

SpotLightIdeas, 2013b. *About*. [online] Available at: < http://spotlightideas.co.uk/?page_id=8849> [Accessed: 06 August 2013].

- Sprung, R., 2012. 10 of the Most Memorable Marketing Campaigns of 2012. [online] Available at: http://blog.hubspot.com/blog/tabid/6307/bid/33931/10-of-the-Most-Memorable-Marketing-Campaigns-of-2012.aspx [Accessed: 17 July 2013].
- Starbucks, 2013. *Being a Responsible Company*. [online] Available at: http://www.starbucks.com/responsibility [Accessed: 08 July 2013].

- Stevens, H., 2012. Child labor concerns across Hershey's supply chain prove it pays to be proactive. [online] Oakland, CA: GreenBiz. Available at: http://www.greenbiz.com/blog/2012/10/18/child-labor-concerns-hershey-supply-chain [Accessed: 24 July 2013].
- Stewart, N., 2013. *Nike: Abuse in Indonesia (2011).* [online] Business Ethics Cases. Available at: http://businessethicscases.blogspot.co.uk/> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Sudhaman, A., 2013. Influential Business Sustainability Group Brings In Edelman For Global Comms. *The Holmes Report*. [online] Available at: <www.holmesreport.com/news-info/13637/Influential-Business-Sustainability-Group-Brings-In-Edelman-For-Global-Comms.aspxBio> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].
- Sustainability at Work, 2013. The big question for every CEO is "does this sustainability thing really work?" [online] Available at: http://www.sustainabilityatwork.com.au/sustainability/benefits-of-sustainability/ [Accessed: 02 July 2013].
- Sustainability Store, 2013. *The definition of sustainability*. [online] Available at: <http://www.sustainabilitystore.com/sustainable.html> [Accessed: 05 August 2013].
- Sustainable Cities, 2013. *General Sustainability*. [online] Available at: http://www.sustainablecitiesinstitute.org/view/page.basic/class/tag.topic/general_sustainability> [Accessed: 05 August 2013].
- Taft, R., 2013. *Small Business Marketing Trends for 2013 And Beyond*. [online] Available at: https://www.onspotsocial.com/small-business-marketing-trends/ [Accessed: 15 July 2013].
- Talking Retail, 2010. *The happy egg co helps grow retailers' free range category*. [online] Available at: <http://www.talkingretail.com/products/product-news/thehappy-egg-co-helps-grow-retailers-free-range-category> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- TED, 2013. Ads worth spreading: Follow the Frog. [online] Available at: http://www.ted.com/initiatives/aws/follow_the_frog.html [Accessed: 19 July 2013].
- The Happy Egg, 2013a. *Home*. [online] Available at: <http://thehappyegg.co.uk/> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

______. 2013b. *Our blog.* [online] Available at: ">http://thehappyegg.co.uk/thehappy-egg-company-and-hen-welfare/#comment-3461> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

- The Mole, 2012. *Harriet Harman leads boycott over Starbucks tax avoidance*. [online] The week with the first post. Available at: http://www.theweek.co.uk/politics/taxavoidance/50126/harriet-harman-leads-boycott-over-starbucks-taxavoidance#ixzz2YnejwfJn [Accessed: 12 July 2013].
- The Week, 2012. *McDonald's ban on tiny pig crates: A 'tipping point' for animal welfare?* [online] The Week. Available at: http://theweek.com/article/index/224419/mcdonalds-tiny-pig-crate-ban-a-tipping-point-for-animal-welfare [Accessed: 15 July 2013].
- Thedieline, 2013. *KeepCup*. [online] Available at: <http://www.thedieline.com/blog/2013/7/10/keepcup.html> [Accessed: 24 July 2013].
- Thefuntheory, 2013. *An initiative of Volkswagen*. [online] Available at: [Accessed: 16 July 2013].
- Thompson, C., J. and Zeynep A., 2004. *The Starbucks Brandscape and Consumers'* (Anticorporate) Experiencesof Glocalization. Journal of Consumer Research, 31(3): 631-42.
- Tidwell, B., 2013. Top Corporate Sustainability Trends in 2013. [online] Fort Collins,
 CO: Environmental Leader: Environmental & Energy Management News.
 Available at: http://www.environmentalleader.com/2013/01/10/top-corporate-sustainability-trends-in-2013/ [Accessed: 03 July 2013].
- Tode, C., 2013. *Twitter beats Facebook in real-time relevance to mobile ads*. [online] Available at: <http://www.mobilemarketer.com/cms/news/socialnetworks/15437.html> [Accessed: 24 July 2013].
- Trends in Sustainability, 2013. *Sustainability Concept*. [online] Available at: http://www.trendsinsustainability.com/onlineanalysistool/concepts/index.php [Accessed: 11 July 2013].
- ul-Haq, R., 2009. *Five Forces* + *Complements* = *Six Forces*? [online] Available at: <http://www.allianceandstrategy.co.uk/five-forces-complements-six-forces> [Accessed: 25 August 2013].
- UNEP, 2004. *Why take a life cycle approach?* [pdf online] Available at: <http://www.unep.fr/shared/publications/pdf/DTIx0585xPA-WhyLifeCycleEN.pdf> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

______. 2005. Life cycle approaches: The road from analysis to practice. [pdf online] Available at: <http://www.unep.fr/shared/publications/pdf/DTIx0594xPA-Road.pdf> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].

. 2011. Enhancing the role of industry through for example, privatepublic partnerships, the use of economic instruments at international and national level and allocation and financial and technical participation in implementing sound management of chemicals and waste. [online] Available at: <http://www.unep.org/delc/Portals/119/industrryRoleOfIndclean.pdf> [Accessed: 13 August 2013].

- Veeck, M. and Williams, P., 2005. *Fun is good: How to create joy and passion in your workplace and career.* New York: Holtzbrinck Publishers.
- Verdantix, 2012. UK Sustainable Business Spending Will Grow Twenty Times Faster Than UK GDP In 2012 Reaching £6.8 Billion In 2015. [online] Available at: [Accessed: 18 June 2013].
- Vij, V., 2013. Sustainability Practices and Strategies Producing Gains for UK Businesses. *JustMeans*. [online] Available at: http://www.justmeans.com/blogs/sustainability-practices-and-strategies-producing-gains-for-uk-businesses> [Accessed: 13 August 2013].
- Vijayaraghavan, A., 2011. Starbucks Most Unethical Coffee Chain in the UK. [online] JustMeansBusinessBetter[™]. Available at: <http://www.justmeans.com/blogs/starbucks-most-unethical-coffee-chain-inthe-uk> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Viva!, 2010. Viva! Investigates: The Happy Egg Company. [online] Available at: http://www.viva.org.uk/campaigns/chickens/happy-eggs.htm> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Votaw, D., 1973. Genius becomes rare. In D. Votaw & S. P. Sethi (Eds.) *The corporate dilemma*. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Waddock, S., 2008. Building a new institutional infrastructure for corporate social responsibility. *Academy of Management Perspectives*, 22(3), 87-108.
- Wagner, N., 2013. Vine vs. Instagram Video: Battle for the Top Trend in Marketing Communications. [online] Stevens & Tate Marketing and Endora Digital Solutions. Available at: http://www.thedailytwitch.com/index.php/2013/06 [Accessed: 15 July 2013].

- Ward, D., and Rivani, E., 2013. An Overview of Strategy Development Models and the Ward-Rivani Model. [pdf online] Available at: http://128.118.178.162/eps/get/papers/0506/0506002.pdf> [Accessed: 29 May 2013].
- Wasserman, T., 2011. 5 Proven Twitter Marketing Strategies. [online] Available at: http://mashable.com/2011/06/22/twitter-marketing-guide/> [Accessed: 24 July 2013].
- Watson, C., 2013. Teens aren't abandoning "social." They're just using the word correctly. [online] Medium. Available at: ">https://medium.com/understandingsepiphanies/aae8d5f880cc> [Accessed: 16 July 2012].
- Watson, J., 2011. Service 2020: Megatrends for the decade ahead. [pdf online] London: BDO. Available at: http://www.bdo.uk.com/library/service-2020megatrends-decade-ahead [Accessed: 04 July 2013].
- Watt, C., 2011. Starbucks named most unethical cafe in UK. [online] Edinburgh: HeraldScotland. Available at: http://www.heraldscotland.com/news/home-news/starbucks-named-most-unethical-cafe-in-uk-1.1087515> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- WCED, 1987. Our Common Future, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- WEForum, 2013. Publicis Groupe. World Economic Forum. [online]. Available at: http://www.weforum.org/strategic-partners/publicis-groupe> [Accessed: 12 August 2013].
- Welch, D., 2011. Starbucks bottom of ethical rating despite going Fairtrade. [online] Ethical Consumer. Available at: http://www.ethicalconsumer.org/mediainfo/pressreleases/mediareleasecoffees hops.aspx> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Wesupply, 2013. *Wesupply Customers*. [online] Available at: http://www.wesupply.com/edi/index.html?gclid=ClOgjo_0qLgCFTMctAodTTQA Zg [Accessed: 11 July 2013].
- Wheaton, T., 2013. *Biography*. [online] Available at: <http://trishwheaton.com/> [Accessed: 09 August 2012].
- Whelan, G., Moon, J., and Orlitzky, M., 2009. Human rights, transactional corporations and embedded liberalism: What chance consensus? *Journal of Business Ethics*, 87: 367-383.
- Whelan, G., 2012. The Political Perspective of Corporate Responsibility: A Critical Research Agenda. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 22(4): 709-737.

- Which, 2011. Nespresso launches coffee capsule recycling service: Scheme collects Nespresso capsules for recycling. [online] Available at: http://www.which.co.uk/news/2011/06/nespresso-launches-coffee-capsule-recycling-service-255339/> [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- Wicinski, M., and Griffith, J., 2013. 5 ways to communicate sustainability beyond words. [online] Oakland, CA: GreenBiz. Available at: http://www.greenbiz.com/blog/2013/05/01/5-ways-communicate-sustainability-beyond-words> [Accessed: 16 July 2013].
- Wiki, 2013. Sustainability. [online] Available at: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sustainability> [Accessed: 05 August 2013].
- Williamson, R. M., 2006. What Gets Measured Gets Done: Are you measuring what really matters? [pdf online] Available at: http://www.swspitcrew.com/articles/What%20Gets%20Measured%201106.pdf [Accessed: 09 September 2013].
- Wills, J., 2013. Heineken: leading the fight against alcohol abuse. [online] London: Guardian. Available at: http://www.guardian.co.uk/sustainable-business/heineken-leading-fight-alcohol-abuse> [Accesed: 23 July 2013].
- Worstall, T., 2012. Apple And Foxconn Are The Best Thing That's Ever Happened To Chinese Labour. [online] New York: Forbes. Available at: <http://www.forbes.com/sites/timworstall/2012/11/30/apple-and-foxconn-arethe-best-thing-thats-ever-happened-to-chinese-labour/> [Accessed: 24 July 2013].
- YCHARTS, 2013. *Facebook market capitalisation*. [online] Available at: http://ycharts.com/companies/FB/market_cap [Accessed: 15 July 2013].
- YouTube, 2013. *Happy Egg.* [online] Available at: http://www.youtube.com/user/thehappyeggcompany [Accessed: 23 July 2013].
- YR, 2013. Work. [online] Available at: http://www.yr.com/work#grid=768> [Accessed: 09 August 2013].
- Zapanta, F., 2010. *Happiness Is Healthy: The Benefits of Having Fun*. [online] Available at: <http://www.femalenetwork.com/health-wellness/happiness-ishealthy-the-health-benefits-of-having-fun> [Accessed: 19 July 2013].

Ogilvy earth

+ 450 Ogilvy offices in 168 cities worldwide

